# Forced to Care

Coercion and Caregiving in America

Evelyn Nakano Glenn

HARVARD UNIVERSITY PRESS Cambridge, Massachusetts London, England 2010 Copyright © 2010 by the President and Fellows of Harvard College All rights reserved Printed in the United States of America

#### Library of Congress Cataloging-in-Publication Data

Glenn, Evelyn Nakano.
Forced to care : coercion and caregiving in America / Evelyn Nakano
Glenn.
p. ; cm.
Includes bibliographical references and index.
ISBN 978-0-674-04879-9 (alk. paper)
1. Caregivers—United States. 1. Title.
[DNLM: 1. Caregivers—United States. 2. Home Nursing—trends—
United States. 3. Home Care Services—trends—United States. 4. Social
Change—United States. 5. Social Conditions—United States.
WY 200 F697 2010]
HV1451.G64 2010
362.1'04250973—dc22 2009050638

## Contents

1	Who Cares?	1
2	Caring for One's Own and Caring for a Living	12
3	The Movement to Reform Women's Caring	42
4	From Moral Duty to Legal Obligation	88
5	Paid Caring in the Home	128
6	Neoliberalism and Globalization	152
7	Creating a Caring Society	183
	Notes	205
	Acknowledgments	251
	Index	253

## Who Cares?

1

As we enter the second decade of the twenty-first century, the United States faces an acute "care crisis." A spate of recent news articles and studies has sounded alarms about the large and growing gap between demand and supply in caregiving. The number of people needing care has risen much more steeply than the number of those available to provide that care. Nutritional and medical advances have lengthened average life spans so that the fastest-growing segments of the population are the oldest age groups-those in their seventies, eighties, and nineties-while medical advances, including drugs, medical devices, and treatment regimens, have extended life for people with chronic health problems and serious disabilities who might not have survived in earlier times.1 Simultaneously, trends such as smaller families, geographic mobility, and high rates of employment among women have contributed to shrinking the pool of those who have traditionally provided informal care-wives, mothers, and other female relatives. As Mona Harrington describes the situation in Care and Equality, "We have patchwork systems, but we have come nowhere near replacing the hours or quality of care that the at home women of previous generations provided for the country."2

This trend has been clear since the 1970s as increasing numbers of women, regardless of marital and parental status, have entered the labor market. By 2000, 73 percent of women with children under age 18 were employed, a percentage that has remained fairly steady in the subsequent decade.<sup>3</sup> And, like other American workers, employed women put in long hours; they are among the overworked Americans, who, on average, work

more hours and enjoy fewer vacation days and less paid leave time than workers in any other industrialized nation.<sup>4</sup> Extended work hours are making it difficult for Americans to meet their obligations to provide both economic support and care for dependent family members.

One reason the crisis has garnered public attention is that caregiving is no longer limited to poor families in which mothers have long had to work to support their families. Today, even relatively affluent middleclass families are experiencing a "time bind" and "stretch out" in their efforts to meet competing demands for income and caring.<sup>5</sup> Although a great deal of the concern about "work–family conflict" has been centered on child care, the fastest-growing aspect of the conflict is engendered by elder care responsibilities. Consider the following facts:

- The average American couple now has more parents living (more than two) than children (fewer than two).<sup>6</sup>
- Women now spend more years providing care for elderly parents (18) than for dependent children (17).<sup>7</sup>
- In 2009, an estimated 43.5 million Americans were involved in caring for an aging relative or friend; about three-quarters of these caregivers had worked outside the home at some point since assuming care.<sup>8</sup>
- The burden of elder care, as in other types of caregiving, falls most heavily on women, who constitute around 70 percent of informal caregivers. Women are not only more likely to be primary family caregivers for elderly kin, but they are more likely to care for those with more severe disabilities and to put in more hours of caregiving.<sup>9</sup>
- Employed women are only slightly less likely to be primary caregivers compared to their age peers who are not in the labor force. Overall, about half of all employed women also care for a relative.<sup>10</sup>
- Family caregivers who were employed full-time outside the home put in an average of 16 hours of unpaid care work, and those employed part-time put in an average of 21 hours; a sizable fraction of employed caregivers, whose elders are more severely disabled, put in over 30 hours a week.<sup>11</sup>
- Women of color, especially African American women, are more likely to have to combine elder and disabled care with employment outside the home.<sup>12</sup>

3

Thus, although balancing employment and parental responsibilities remains a critical issue, the "new frontier" of work-family conflict involves care for elderly and disabled kin. This type of care poses unique challenges. Women who provide elder care are on average older than those who care for children; depending on the study, typical primary caregivers range from their mid-forties to their mid-sixties.<sup>13</sup> Older caregivers are more likely to have their own health problems. Additionally, with the current trend toward later age of childbearing, an increasing number of women-the so-called sandwich generation-are caring for both children and parents at the same time.<sup>14</sup> And, unlike care for non-disabled children, the intensity of both disabled and elder cares increases over time, rather than decreasing. A common pattern is for an employed woman to start off by providing small amounts of care and assistance but then to take on more and more responsibility as her parent becomes more frail and more disabled. Over time, the caregiving demands can become overwhelming.15

Many studies have documented high stress levels among family members who provide intensive care or who combine work and care for parents and disabled spouses and children. The demands of intensive care leave caregivers with little time or energy to look after their own wellbeing, so that their own health suffers. Numerous studies have shown that caregivers experience higher rates of heart disease, high blood pressure, diabetes, and depression.<sup>16</sup> Other studies have documented the detrimental economic effects of caring for elderly or disabled family members. One survey found that more than 50 percent of employed female caregivers accommodated by going to work late or leaving early, working fewer hours, giving up opportunities for upgrading skills or taking on special projects, turning down promotions, taking leaves of absence, choosing early retirement, or giving up work entirely.<sup>17</sup> A MetLife study estimated that employed caregivers who had to make a work adjustment because of caregiving responsibilities suffered a mean loss of \$566,443 in wages, \$25,494 in Social Security benefits, and \$67,202 in pension wealth, for a total loss of \$659,139 over the lifetime.<sup>18</sup> Another study found that women who engaged in care early in life were 2.5 times more likely to wind up in poverty than those who did not.19

Relatives, friends, and volunteers provide the lion's share (80 percent) of all home care despite the rigors and sacrifice required.<sup>20</sup> Still, they cannot meet the full caring needs of dependents, so there has been increasing demand for paid caregivers to substitute for or supplement family care. Paid home care is also allocated to women, who make up 90 percent of the care workforce.<sup>21</sup> Here again we find a gap between demand and supply. The U.S. Department of Labor reports that in 2006, 889,000 persons were employed in home health or personal care (undoubtedly an underestimation because many work in the informal job market) and estimates that these numbers will increase by more than 50 percent by 2016.<sup>22</sup>

Despite the purported shortage of available workers, wages remain low, with \$9.22 an hour as the median nationwide in 2008, a level that is below the federal poverty level for a two-person household.<sup>23</sup> Medicaid home care benefits and state home care programs mandate low wages, often minimum wage, and also limit the hours of care that recipients can receive. Home care workers have to piece together a living by visiting and caring for several clients a day, often spending a lot of time traveling.<sup>24</sup> Additionally, home care workers usually get no paid vacation or sick leave, and many have no health insurance despite the high rates of on-the-job injury.<sup>25</sup> They are also specifically excluded from coverage by protective labor legislation such as minimum wage, maximum hour, overtime pay, and occupational health and safety laws.<sup>26</sup>

To be sure, paid care work offers its providers some intrinsic rewards, including the gratification of feeling useful and needed by their clients. Indeed, dedication to clients induces many care workers to remain on the job despite the financial sacrifices they may incur. Care workers may even do extra tasks or errands for their clients on their own time.<sup>27</sup> Still, the disadvantages of the work mean that home care work is too often a job of last resort, one that women who lack good options enter as a stopgap. Thus the ranks of paid caregivers are disproportionately made up of women (9 out of 10), racial minority women, and immigrant women.<sup>28</sup> The disadvantages of care work also account for the high rates of turnover, estimated at between 30 percent and 70 percent annually depending on location.<sup>29</sup> Many caregivers report that they enjoy their work and are devoted to their clients but are forced to find other jobs that pay better and offer benefits.<sup>30</sup>

This book is about the ideological and material foundations of the care crisis. It is grounded in the premise that the often untenable strains to which family caregivers are subject and the parlous situation of paid caregivers are closely intertwined and need to be examined together. The main thesis of the book is that the social organization of care has been rooted in diverse forms of coercion that have induced women to assume responsibility for caring for family members and that have tracked poor, racial minority, and immigrant women into positions entailing caring for others. The forms of coercion have varied in degree, directness, and explicitness but nonetheless have served to constrain and direct women's choices; the net consequence of restricted choice has been to keep caring labor "cheap," that is, free (in the case of family care labor) or low waged (in the case of paid care labor).

I put the social organization of care at the center of a number of important ethical, political, and economic dilemmas in American society and argue that the social organization of care has become preeminently a public issue, one that is integral to questions of economic and social justice, gender inequality, race inequality, class inequality, and citizenship rights. Let us start with some working definitions.

Caring can be defined most simply as the relationships and activities involved in maintaining people on a daily basis and intergenerationally. Caring labor involves three types of intertwined activities. First, there is direct caring for the person, which includes physical care (e.g., feeding, bathing, grooming), emotional care (e.g., listening, talking, offering reassurance), and services to help people meet their physical and emotional needs (e.g., shopping for food, driving to appointments, going on outings). The second type of caring labor is that of maintaining the immediate physical surroundings/milieu in which people live (e.g., changing bed linen, washing clothing, and vacuuming floors). The third is the work of fostering people's relationships and social connections, a form of caring labor that has been referred to as "kin work" or as "community mothering."<sup>31</sup> An apt metaphor for this type of care labor is "weaving and reweaving the social fabric." All three types of caring labor are included to varying degrees in the job definitions of such occupations as nurses' aides, home care aides, and housekeepers or nannies. Each of these positions involves varying mixtures of the three elements of care, and, when done well, the work entails considerable (if unrecognized) physical, social, and emotional skills.

By "social organization of caring" I refer to the systematic ways in which care for those who need it is allocated and how the responsibility for caring labor is assigned. Caring can be organized in a myriad of ways—in or out of the household, as unpaid family labor or as paid labor in the market. For example, caring can be provided within the home by a family member, friend, or community volunteer without pay or by a servant or home care worker for pay. It can be done in more collective settings such as community day care centers by a combination of volunteers and paid staff or in an assisted-living facility or a nursing home by paid employees. Furthermore, the care may be arranged and overseen by the care receiver, the care receiver's family, a non-profit entity, a government agency, or a profit-making company. Caregivers can be remunerated by care receivers or their relatives, by private insurance, or by government agencies. These arrangements are not mutually exclusive. All these forms exist simultaneously in contemporary societies.

However, the particular mixture and balance of paid and unpaid, commodified and non-commodified, and private and public forms have varied across time and place, reflecting a society's economic structure, prevailing beliefs, political systems, and cultural practices. In the United States the social organization of care has been characterized by reliance on the private household, feminization and racialization of care, devaluation of care work and care workers, and abnegation of community and state responsibility for caring. The persistence of these characteristics, despite (or perhaps because of) the frequent lip service given to the spiritual and moral qualities of caregiving, is rooted in fundamental philosophical principles, social structures, and cultural practices that have survived (in somewhat altered forms) since the early republic. For this reason, an examination of historical continuity and change in these structures, beliefs, and practices is essential for understanding the material and ideological underpinnings of the contemporary social organization of care. Such an analysis is also crucial to identifying contradictions and fault lines that might be exploited to transform the way care is organized in our society.

The final concept is that of coercion, which I define as physical, economic, social, or moral pressure used to induce someone to do something. In the case of caring, two specific forms of coercion are particularly relevant. The first form is status obligation. As described by Alvin Gouldner, status obligations are duties assigned to all those in a given status, for example, wife, mother, daughter, Gouldner notes that status obligations "may require an almost unconditional compliance in the sense that they are incumbent on all those in a given status simply by virtue of its occupancy."32 A status obligation can be contrasted with the norm of reciprocity, in which an obligation is incurred as a *debt* for gifts and services that one has received. Status obligation can also be contrasted with contractual obligations that are incurred as a result of voluntarily entering into an agreement to provide services in exchange for pay or other considerations. Scholars since the time of the nineteenth-century anthropologist Henry Maine have argued that as Western societies modernized, they shifted from reliance on status relations to contractual relations. In this view, market relations have been more or less completely contractualized, but family and kin relations have remained "premodern" in that status obligations remain in force.<sup>33</sup> I will argue that status categories such as race and gender continue to shape both market and kin relations. Consequently, women are charged with a triple status duty to care, on the basis of (1) kinship (wife, daughter, mother), (2) gender (as women), and (3) sometimes race/class (as members of a subordinate group).

The second form of coercion is racialized gendered servitude, by which I mean a labor system in which one party has the power to command the services of another. In some instances, the power is de jure, in that one party is recognized by law as having a property right in the person and/or labor of the other. Slavery, indentured labor, and debt bondage are prominent examples of racialized gendered servitude that have at one time or another been legally recognized in the United States. In other instances the power is de facto, in that it grows out of marked inequality between parties, whether economic, physical, or social. Contemporary examples of inequalities that have fostered servitude include undocumented immigrant workers in sweatshops in U.S. territories, impoverished child servants in many parts of the world, and women trafficked into sex work or domestic services. I use the qualifier "racialized gendered" because the lines that distinguish those who command services from those who provide them are often those of race and gender (e.g., white/black, male/female), and ideologies that support the rights of those who command others are framed in terms of natural differences between races and genders.

As we will see in Chapter 2, these two traditional forms of coercion were "modernized" and reestablished during the country's transition from a predominantly agricultural society to an industrial economy. This shift took place over the course of the nineteenth century and occurred unevenly across regions and sectors of the economy. In two distinct but intersecting threads in the history of caregiving, the first trajectory is that of a "free-labor" system that developed in the industrial and advanced sectors of the economy. The households of workers in free-labor sectors came to be characterized by a gender division of labor in which men were primarily responsible for breadwinning through outside employment in the labor market and women were made responsible for housework and caring in the "private sphere" of the family. The second trajectory is that of unfree-labor regimes that survived into the early twentieth century in peripheral regions of the country, especially in primary sectors of the economy such as agriculture and extractive industries. In these sectors, households relied on outside employment from both men and women. The labor markets in these sectors were structured so that men of color were tracked into and confined to low-wage, non-mechanized labor, and women of color were tracked into domestic service and caring labor for more privileged households. The imprint of these historical formations can still be seen in contemporary patterns and practices in both unpaid and paid caring labor.

In Chapter 3, we will examine how these trajectories intersected in class, race, and ethnic relations among women. During the late nineteenth and early twentieth centuries, as part of its nationalist aspirations, the United States sought to reform groups and individuals who were seen as deviating from "American ideals" and thereby as threatening national unity. These reform efforts opened up opportunities for elite and middle-class women to extend their caring activities into the public realm as agents of "female reform." Their role became that of educating subaltern women in the ideals and practices of female domesticity and caring. Three female domestication efforts will be examined: the training of Native American women in the Indian boarding school system, the rehabilitation of women inmates in female reformatories, and the "improvement" of non–Western European immigrant women through so-called Americanization programs. These efforts shored up prevailing ideological constructions of women as carers and moral touchstones of the family and ultimately of the nation. Importantly, these case studies demonstrate that reshaping subaltern women to fit middle-class norms of female caring was integral to efforts to control racial, ethnic, and lower-class "others."

Chapter 4 delves into the roots of the inequitable burden that women bear for unpaid care labor. We will develop the concept of caring as a status duty for women and examine the role of the state in defining and enforcing this obligation. I focus on two areas in which the state historically articulated and enforced women's obligation to care: marriage and family law, which codified wives' duty to provide domestic services, including nursing care, and social welfare provisions for dependent disabled individuals, which presumed that family members, particularly wives and mothers, had primary responsibility for providing unpaid care. Despite nineteenth- and twentieth-century modernizing reforms, law and social policy have continued to affirm the principle that the family, and not the community or the state, bears primary responsibility for meeting dependency needs, and that family members.

Paid care work has long been treated as though it was an extension of women's unpaid domestic labor rather than as a legitimate form of wage labor with its own standards, training requirements, and pay scales. In Chapter 5, we will focus on the exclusion of home care workers from legal protections provided by the federal Fair Labor Standards Act and the Occupational Safety and Health Act. Justifications for excluding home care workers from standard protections have historically been framed in two ways: first, the need to protect the privacy of the household so that it can function as a haven in an otherwise heartless world, and second, the household employer's entitlement to the services of domestics servants and caregivers so as to ensure that members enjoy the comforts that a home is intended to provide. In contrast to explanations for the exclusion of home-care workers that focus on the first set of justifications, namely the location of home-care work in the private household, I will argue for the equal significance of the second set of justifications, namely the quasi-property rights that employers enjoy with respect to servants. An examination of U.S. immigration laws that allow entrants holding certain kinds of visas to be accompanied by household servants further reinforces the conclusion that the exclusion of home-care workers from protections provided to other categories of workers has rested on its dual construction as an aspect of private household family relations (therefore governed by principles of altruism and status obligations) and as an extension of earlier relations of indenture and slavery (therefore governed by principles of property ownership).

Chapter 6 sheds light on how contemporary neoliberal economic and political trends have contributed to the caring crisis. We have witnessed the confluence of three trends that have intensified the demands and difficulties of caregiving and have exacerbated the coercive factors that impinge on both informal and low-paid care work: first, the devolution of care (especially acute health care and nursing) back into the private household; second, the dismantling of welfare programs for poor mothers so as to compel them to undertake low-wage jobs in the labor force; and third, the neoliberal economic restructuring that has displaced people from traditional means of livelihood in poorer countries that make up the global south, thus sharply accelerating female labor migration to the United States and other rich countries in the global north. We will examine the impact of these developments on the care labor of three groups most affected: white middle-class women, poor single mothers, and immigrant women from the global south.

Taken together, the historical accounts and contemporary developments demonstrate how caring labor has undergone continuous reorganization in concert with changes in political economy. Despite the shift of care from home to the market and back again and from unpaid to paid and back again, race, gender, and class have remained central organizing principles of care labor. As a result, care labor remains an arena where coercion holds sway and where full freedom and citizenship are denied.

Assuming that legal and economic coercion is not a good basis for quality care and that the true needs and interests of care receivers, family caregivers, and paid care workers must be addressed in order to create a caring society, in Chapter 7, we will look at the ways in which care work needs to be rethought and reorganized. Rethinking care involves dismantling the dichotomies that have delimited care: private versus public, love versus money, and altruism versus self-interest. Confining care to one side of these dichotomies (private, love, altruism) has obscured the public function that care labor serves and has masked its central place in the economy. Rethinking care also requires attention to the needs of care receivers and caregivers and a balancing of the right to receive needed care with the right to provide care without excessive economic penalties or sacrifice of well-being. We will also examine alternative goals and strategies for addressing the care crisis and the extent to which they mitigate the coercive structures that have disadvantaged care workers.

Together with other advanced industrial countries in the world, the United States faces an unprecedented challenge of ensuring that its growing numbers of elderly and disabled citizens receive the care they need and deserve. Addressing this issue demands a fundamental rethinking of care that will require us to uncover and analyze the material and ideological roots of the present care system and to understand how the system has come to rely on the exploitation of women's labor and the denial of equitable benefits and entitlements. Exploitation has been made possible by multifarious forms of coercion, ranging from personal moral persuasion to the force of impersonal legal doctrines, from internalized feelings of obligation to external constraints of the labor market. By tracing the multiple strands of coercion, I aim to expose the social inequality and denial of social citizenship that lie at the heart of our present system of caring.

## Neoliberalism and Globalization

Demographic and cultural changes, neoliberal economic policies, and economic globalization are among the contemporary developments exacerbating the care crisis by intensifying the conflicts between caring and earning and increasing the stresses on caregivers, both unpaid and paid. Numerous studies have documented the tremendous growth in the population of disabled children and adults and elderly persons in industrialized countries. In the United States, because of federal and state health and disability policies favoring home-based care, a substantial majority of those needing long-term care live at home rather than in institutional settings. The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, using 2000 Census data, estimated that 13 million Americans with disabilities, including children and working-age adults, were living in private homes; it also projected that this number will more than double by 2050, with much of the increase coming from a rise in the elderly population.<sup>1</sup>

At the same time that the population of those needing home-based care has been expanding, the capacity of informal care givers—families and friends—to provide care has been shrinking. Demographically, the working-age population aged 18–64 is growing much more slowly than the population 65 years and older.<sup>2</sup> Social changes such as smaller family size, geographic mobility, and the increase in full-time employment among women are reducing the number and availability of family members and friends who can provide unpaid caring labor.<sup>3</sup>

Because they have fewer people with whom they can share the load, those who do provide informal care are more burdened. Employed

152

women who also perform caring tasks are stretched by the competing demands of earning and care. Rates of poverty, drug dependency, and incarceration have also increased such that many parents are unable to care for their children. As a result, more distant relatives may assume responsibility for children to avoid having them sent into foster care. Indeed, one of the most notable trends over the past two decades has been the increasing numbers of grandparents, and even great grandparents mostly women—who are the primary caretakers of children. Some of these grandmothers may also have their own elderly parents and relatives to care for and have their own health problems that make caring difficult.<sup>4</sup>

Perhaps most fundamental are economic changes brought about by so-called neoliberal economic policies and globalization. The shifting of production outside the United States has reduced the number and percentage of relatively well-paying unionized manufacturing jobs. The growing service and retail sectors offer primarily low-wage, part-time, and contingent employment, usually without benefits. Simultaneously, under neoliberal restructuring, government spending on welfare entitlements has been cut, and public services have been subcontracted to private companies. In the meantime, neoliberal policies have been imposed by international banking and financial institutions on developing countries. These policies have included the selling off of state enterprises to private entities, the appropriation of land formerly used for subsistence agriculture to produce large-scale export crops, and the opening of formerly protected markets to foreign products. These measures have left millions of people in developing countries without their traditional means of livelihood. As a consequence, many people have turned to migration to find work in more prosperous areas. Significant portions of migrants, especially women, find jobs in low-wage service sectors in the global north.

These developments have had multifarious consequences for caring labor. Rather than dealing with the many and complex ramifications of these developments, I will focus on three representative case studies that typify trends in the present period: health care cost containment that has led to the "off-loading" of health care to family caregivers; welfare reform that has diverted poor women's labor from family care to low-wage employment; and the deinstitutionalization and privatization of care for the elderly disabled that has further disadvantaged home-care workers.

#### Intensifying Home Care

One of most noteworthy trends in recent decades has been the offloading of medical treatment for both acute and chronic conditions from hospital to homes. This shifting is part of a larger strategy within the service sector to transfer work from paid employees to consumers, thereby reducing labor costs and maximizing profits. Examples of work transfer include replacing counter clerks and sales people with customer self-service in retail trade, replacing tellers with automated teller machines in banking, and replacing reservation clerks with online booking in the airline industry.<sup>5</sup>

In the medical arena, work transfer has been driven by cost-containment structures imposed by health-care delivery and health-care financing systems. Pressure to slash health-care costs by insurance companies and some government agencies has resulted in the shortening of costly hospital stays. Patients are released to go home "quicker and sicker" while they still require medical monitoring and nursing care. Additionally, the deinstitutionalization and independent living movements have supported the shift toward home-based care. Politically organized disabled persons have lobbied to get laws passed requiring states to provide services and accommodations that will to allow them to live independently in their communities.

The ideological rationale for deinstitutionalization is that the home offers a superior environment for the patient. It draws on stereotypes of home and hospital as starkly different. As William Ruddick notes, "Home is commonly conceived and experienced as a place of security, comfort, privacy, and liberty to be oneself. By contrast the hospital is often thought of and experienced as a place of insecurity, discomfort, intrusion, and demands for compliance and conformity.<sup>6</sup> The economic rationale for deinstitutionalized care is that extended hospital and nursing-home care is too costly and should be reserved for short-term treatment until the patient is "stabilized." The lower cost of home and community care is premised on the assumption that all or most of the care will be provided for free by family members and volunteers.

Thus, since the 1970s there has been a general trend away from institutional care for chronically ill or disabled children and adults and frail elderly. The consequence is that more people are being cared for at home, and more people are providing more unpaid caring for relatives, neighbors, and friends. A *New York Times* article in 1999 reported that an estimated 26 million Americans were providing nursing services such as administering medication and checking vital signs for sick or dependent relatives, putting in an average of 18 hours per week. A survey by the National Caregiver Alliance and AARP (the organization formerly known as the American Association of Retired Persons) published in 2004 found that 21 percent of adults were caring for relatives or friends 18 years of age or older.<sup>7</sup>

The contemporary transfer of care from the hospital to the home represents a reversal of the post–World War II expansion of institutionalized health care. In that period, the medical establishment succeeded in portraying the hospital as a superior environment for patient care because the home could not be kept sufficiently sterile and lacked the facilities and equipment to provide modern medical diagnosis and treatment. Physicians for the most part stopped making home visits. Instead, patients were expected to travel to or be transported to hospitals or clinics for diagnosis and treatment. In one sense, it would seem we have come full circle to an earlier period when the sick, disabled, and elderly were nursed at home by a female relative, neighbor, or friend. However, the rise of managed care, the bureaucratization of health financing, and the development of high-tech medical devices for home use have dramatically altered the demands of home care.

First, patients being released home today are on average sicker than in previous years and are often dependent on ventilators or other devices. They need more attention and for longer periods than those nursed at home in the past. Many would have died sooner from their underlying conditions in the past but are now kept alive much longer by modern drugs and high-tech medical devices. Starting in the 1980s, medical manufacturers entered the growing home health care field by developing and marketing portable, so-called user-friendly versions of high-tech medical devices for use in the home. High-tech devices designed for use by patients themselves and untrained family members include equipment for infusion therapy (administering anti-pain, antibiotic, antiviral, and chemotherapy medications through a vein); feeding tubes (parenteral and enteral infusion of nutrient solutions for those unable to process or absorb food); ventilators (delivering oxygen and suctioning mucus for those with cardiopulmonary disease); dialysis machines (removing waste and excess fluid for those with kidney disease); and monitoring systems (for apnea and cardiac functioning).<sup>8</sup>

Nancy Guberman and colleagues find it significant that "medical professionals have delegated highly complex medical and nursing activities, activities which they refuse to delegate to other semi-professional groups (nurse aides, home-care workers, etc.), to untrained family members." The willingness of medical professionals to delegate responsibility to family members signals that they are trivializing the demands of hightech care.<sup>9</sup> The assumption seems to be that high-tech equipment makes specialized knowledge and skill unnecessary much in the way that the assembly line reduced reliance on workers' skill.

What is especially striking about high-tech home treatment is that the usual medical hierarchy in which physicians (at least theoretically) oversee the work of nurses and other hospital personnel does not operate. Indeed, physicians are notably absent. They don't follow up with patients, never observe treatment being given, and exercise no oversight. Once patients are released from the hospital or nursing home, they are on their own after a brief prerelease orientation and perhaps a few home visits by a nurse or technologist.

High-technology home medical devices have been touted (by manufacturers and health administrators) for giving patients greater autonomy and mobility, so that they can "sustain normal activities far from the hospital." In practice, the devices impose considerable restrictions. In a study that compared instruction manuals for equipment with the actual experience of patients and their family caregivers, Lehoux, Saint-Arnaud, and Richard found that "the devices always both enabled and constrained the patients' daily activities and broader lives." They reported, "Some patients compared their situation to patients worse off than themselves (lateral comparisons) and tended to define their technology as capacity enhancing. Others compared their current situation to their life before technology (historical comparisons) and were much more critical of restrictions imposed by technology." Indeed, some users of high-technology devices felt a kind of "slavery to technology." They might be able to go out to a social event, for example, but "the constant presence of supplies, such as syringes, masks and bandages, nonetheless reminds everyone around of the medical nature of the technology. Tubes and noises are obvious markers that something is wrong with the user. For instance, in the case of oxygen therapy ... [the] device makes a regular schlock . . . schlick sound that is loud enough to be heard by people within a 2-metre range."<sup>10</sup>

There is a certain irony in the notion that users of high-tech home devices can live in the comfort of their own homes rather than in a sterile hospital environment. In practice, high-tech treatment transforms the home into a hospital-like setting. Space in the home has to be reconfigured to accommodate equipment, cords, tubes, and bulky supplies. In the case of oxygen therapy, the sound of the respirator is a constant background noise. Alice, a caregiver interviewed by Cameron Macdonald, described sleeping next to her ventilator-dependent husband as "sleeping with the living lung." Caregivers have to strive constantly to maintain an aseptic environment.<sup>11</sup>

Family dynamics and interpersonal relations are also affected by the imposition of new and often unwelcome roles and responsibilities. Patients may feel guilty for being burdens, and family caregivers may feel they have little choice but to accept the burden in order to save a loved one's life. Family schedules are dominated by the necessary routines of high-tech care-changing IVs, sterilizing equipment, and keeping track of supplies. Safety features that warn about possible malfunctions create a pervasive sense of anxiety for both care receivers and caregivers. Emergencies and technological "incidents" require immediate response. Macdonald notes that sometimes school-age children must learn to deal with machinery and provide care, as in the case of Suzanne's children. aged 16, 14, and 7. Suzanne's husband, Bill, was dependent on a ventilator, and Suzanne had to work full-time to support the entire family. Her children knew "how to recognize the meanings of different warning beeps from the ventilator, how to assist with kinked tubes, and how to help their father clear fluid from the tracheotomy site." Still, Suzanne worried: "Yeah my biggest fear is that some day one of the kids is going to walk in and find him on the floor. That just scares the living daylights out of me."12 In these scenarios, the home as hospital is far from being the place of refuge and relaxation depicted in idealized conceptions of home.

The issue of coercion is highly germane to the circumstances of family members involved in high-tech home care. Possibilities for coercion arise in at least four ways: the degree to which individuals in particular status positions feel compelled to take on a disproportionate amount of hightech care, the lack of alternatives (or only negative ones) for individuals making decisions about technology-dependent relatives, the extent to which individuals providing intensive high-tech home care lose aspects of their identities and personhood, and the difficulty of "opting out" either temporarily or permanently once an individual or family has assumed responsibility for home care.

Regarding the pressure of expectations, feminist historians such as Emily Abel have noted that the closest female relative is viewed as the natural choice to provide care.13 Nel Noddings notes, "Traditionally, the only acceptable excuse a woman has been able to offer is competing duties to care. Thus, a woman with several small children might be able to suggest, without guilt or shame, that her unmarried sister accept the duty to care for their elderly parents. The unmarried sister, however, could not escape the duty to care by pointing to her own projects personal or professional."14 Similarly, a parent, especially a mother, if offered the option of caring for a ventilator-dependent child at home rather than have the child cared for in an institution surely feels obligated to accept the burdens of home care; to do otherwise would be viewed by others as evidence of an unnatural lack of motherly instincts. To a lesser but still significant degree, spouses feel duty bound to care for a ventilator- or dialysis-dependent partner at home rather than having them stay in a nursing home; refusal would indicate a lack of commitment, with particularly harsh judgments placed on a wife for failing to do her spousal duty.

The latter examples raise a second aspect of coercion, which is the degree to which individuals actually have choice, namely acceptable alternatives from which to choose. Often the alternative to assuming complete responsibility for home care is placing the relative in a nursing home. Cameron Macdonald describes the situation of Veronica, a 50-year-old secretary who was caring for her father, who had end-stage emphysema. Although she was willing to care for him in her time off because she considered the available nursing home "ghastly," she resisted learning to suction his lungs when they filled with fluid. Instead she called 911 several times a week to have her father taken to the emergency room to get his lungs suctioned. Macdonald concludes, "At the time of our interview, she was receiving increased pressure on all sides to either learn the procedure or put him in a Medicaid-funded nursing home that she described as 'filthy and depressing.'"<sup>15</sup>

Sometimes the alternative is even direr, namely that the patient would be allowed to die. Macdonald reports on the case of Tina, a 40-year-old high school teacher whose brother needed a bone marrow transplant to treat his leukemia and would require 24-hour care after the transplant. Tina explained:

The hospital social worker kept asking me if I could quit my job. Or if I could pay for a nurse to come in 24–7. She said he would need me to keep the house sanitary and that he couldn't be left alone for more than 20 minutes in case he spiked a fever and died. . . . Well I couldn't quit my job. I'm the only income and the only insurance for my kids. I asked her what would happen if I said no. She said he would be denied the procedure, even though his insurance would pay for it. Basically, he would die if I didn't find some way to get him 24-hour care. I couldn't believe it.

In the end Tina was able to line up 30 friends and relatives to take turns monitoring her brother's condition.<sup>16</sup>

A third issue that pertains to coercion is the degree to which caregivers surrender certain aspects of their personhood, such as violating valued aspects of their identity and giving up their own projects. For example, a mother of a technology-dependent child may have to administer procedures that inflict serious pain and suffering, thus violating a deeply valued self-identity as a protective mother who shields her child from pain and suffering.<sup>17</sup> She will also have to forego employment and activities that are important to her sense of self.

All caregivers who are enmeshed in full-time care find their autonomy restricted as their schedules are dictated by the needs of the care receiver, with little time to dedicate to their own pursuits. High-tech care is notable for exacerbating the loss of self because of the intensity and constancy of demands. By definition, a technology-dependent care receiver cannot survive if oxygen or fluids run out or equipment malfunctions. Thus the caregiver has to remain in close proximity to monitor conditions and to respond to alerts and emergencies. In such situations caregivers themselves are tethered to the demands of medical devices and confined to the home. One carer of an IV-dependent husband curtailed social activities, saying, "I didn't dare go out, absolutely not," and a wife responsible for performing dialysis four times a week said, "It's like being in jail, you can't go anywhere."18 Another caregiver expressed the weight of accountability that was transferred along with the burden of care: "It's a huge responsibility. You think, what if something were to happen and you don't know what to do. Who's going to

live with that on the conscience for the rest of their life. Not the hospital. Not the nurse. Not the guy with the pencils trying to save money. It's the person who will have had to live through that."<sup>19</sup>

Finally, there is the issue of whether and how high-tech carers can discontinue caring if they decide they no longer want to carry on. One of the main features of "free labor" is the right to leave a job; thus, being bound to work for an indefinite term is the essence of coercion. At present, not only are there no clearly defined limits to the burden that an individual or family group can be expected to take on, there are no clearly accepted means of exit for those who no longer want to continue caring. Families differ in their financial, physical, and emotional resources and therefore also differ in their capacity to provide care. Moreover, individual and family resources change over time and become eroded or even exhausted.

James Arras and Nancy Dubler argue that in a just society it would be understood that there are moral limits to what might reasonably be expected from caregivers. The notion of moral limits means not only that individuals and families not be pressured or made to feel guilty for refusing to take on what they see as an unsupportable burden. It also means that family members and friends who have taken on high-tech care have the right to change their minds if they find the burden unsupportable. Any arrangements thus need to be seen as provisional or for a specified contractual period and as requiring periodic reassessment.<sup>20</sup> Yet treating care arrangements as contingent and contractual would violate deeply held assumptions about family and home. What is supposed to distinguish the family from other institutions is that the love (caring) and dedication among members is unconditional and absolute. As Robert Frost wrote in his poem, "The Death of the Hired Man," "Home is the place where, when you have to go there, / They have to take you in."21

An underlying issue is that although managed care policies often focus on the welfare of the care receiver, they fail to take the welfare of unpaid caregivers into account.<sup>22</sup> Even studies on the impacts of hightechnology home care, for example, tend to focus on the impacts on the health and well-being of the patient; relatively few studies have focused on the effects of providing high-tech care on family caregivers. This is another instance where focusing on the needs and welfare of care recipients can render caregivers and their labor invisible.

### Devaluing Mother Care

Responsibility for caring labor in the home, whether for children, the elderly, or the disabled, has traditionally been defined as women's responsibility. In the case of single mothers who lacked support from a male breadwinner, this responsibility has always been problematic. As will be discussed below, local and federal assistance to poor single mothers has always been stingy, with the majority being disqualified on moral or racial grounds.

Yet, for a brief period from the 1960s to the 1980s struggles waged by civil rights activists created a climate that led the U.S. Congress to expand welfare so as to provide some semblance of a safety net for more single mothers and their children under Aid to Families with Dependent Children (AFDC). For the first time, sizable numbers of poor African American mothers were able to gain access to welfare. Even though whites still constituted the majority of AFDC recipients, the typical welfare recipient came to be viewed by the larger society as a single African American woman. Attacks on welfare intensified in the 1980s, feeding on historic racial prejudices. Influential critics such as Charles Murray and Lawrence Mead framed the issue as one of AFDC fostering "welfare dependency" and discouraging poor women from becoming self-sufficient through employment.23 Thus, simultaneously with medical cost-containment policies that have forced family members to take on more unpaid care work for sick and disabled relatives living at home, so-called welfare reform has sought to reduce spending on income support by diverting poor single mothers' labor from caring for their own children into paid employment outside the home. Reform efforts culminated in the enactment of the Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, which abolished AFDC and replaced it with Temporary Aid to Needy Families (TANF). TANF was designed to end welfare as an entitlement, limiting welfare benefits to five years over one's lifetime and making benefits contingent on efforts to get paid work. It also devolved responsibility for policy making and administrative oversight from the federal government to state and local entities and to the private sector. For this reason, work requirements and provision of childcare, job training, and other programs to support mothers' transition to employment have come to vary greatly from state to state.24

The demand that single mothers take on more paid labor outside the home may seem paradoxical given the prevalent "family values" rhetoric that calls for mothers to forgo or cut back on employment in order to spend more time with their children. However, it is consistent with the gender, class, and race construction of caring labor. The TANF program made explicit what have long been unstated assumptions: that care labor is only properly carried out when it occurs within a selfsufficient male-headed household and that poor women's and women of color's unpaid caring for their families has little social value and does not deserve public support. The fact is that single mothers on welfare have always worked to supplement stingy welfare payments. Thus the expectation and even requirement that single mothers should earn outside income is not a new development.

The earliest public assistance programs for single mothers were Mothers' Pensions, which were established by state legislatures during the Progressive Era. Advocates of Mothers' Pensions such as Edith Abbott, Sophonisba Breckinridge, and Julia Lathrop came from the settlement house movement and were concerned about child welfare and single mothers' economic vulnerability and low wages. They viewed Mothers' Pensions as a means to allow poor women to raise their children at home rather than neglecting them or placing them in orphanages. The Illinois legislature passed the first Mother's Pension law in 1911. Other states soon followed suit, and by 1920, 40 states had such laws.<sup>25</sup>

Contrary to the intents of maternalist advocates, lawmakers and administrators did not intend for Mothers' Pension Programs to allow poor women to stay home with their children. Uniformly stingy in their grants, administrators of Mothers Pensions expected not only mothers but also their children to engage in some form of paid work. For example, in 1913, only two years after its passage, the Mothers' Pension law in Illinois was amended to make work a requirement. The law specified that a mother "may be absent [from home] for work a definite number of days each week to be specified in the court's order." Grants were in fact contingent on recipients working. To determine eligibility, women and their children were examined to determine the extent to which they could work. Linda Gordon notes, "Most mothers' aid recipients, including widows, continued to work for wages, 84 percent in Philadelphia, 66 percent in Chicago and San Francisco, and 57 percent in Los Angeles." She notes that these figures were underestimated because of the underreporting of women's labor.<sup>26</sup>

Mothers' Pension administrators also applied moral criteria, limiting eligibility only to widows and deserted mothers, so that unmarried (presumably unworthy) mothers were excluded.<sup>27</sup> In making determinations about eligibility, local officials routinely refused pensions to African American and Mexican widows and single mothers. They reasoned that African American mothers were "employable" irrespective of their specific circumstances. They took it for granted that jobs as domestic workers or field hands were always available and that black women should fill these positions as they always had. As for Mexican widows, county officials in Los Angeles argued that the "feudal" background of Mexican immigrants would lead them to "abuse" grants from the state.<sup>28</sup>

A similar pattern characterized the implementation of the Aid to Dependent Children (ADC) program in the 1930s. Depression-era stringencies had all but wiped out state relief programs, including Mother's Pensions. In response to the mounting economic crisis and widespread unemployment, the U.S. Congress passed the Social Security Act (SSA) of 1935 to provide a basic safety net. Social insurance provisions of the SSA included Survivors Insurance for Widows of Workingmen in certain industries. This insurance provided funds sufficient to meet a family's basic needs and did not have any means testing, home inspections, or rules governing the conduct of widows or their children. However, women whose husbands worked in excluded fields such as agriculture and service jobs, as well as women whose husbands had divorced or deserted them, or who were never married, had to rely on public assistance provisions of SSA, in this case Title IV, which created ADC. The program provided one-third of funds allocated by states and counties to implement the program. Title IV attempted to reduce discrimination and broaden coverage by requiring participating states to implement the program in every county and to expand eligibility to include deserted, separated, and unmarried mothers, which only a few state Mothers' Pension programs had allowed.<sup>29</sup>

As in the case of proponents of Mothers' Pensions, early supporters of ADC intended to create a program that would keep single mothers at home to care for their children. Frances Perkins, President Roosevelt's Secretary of Labor, testified to a Senate Committee, "You take the mother of a large family, she may be able-bodied and all that, but we classify her as unemployable because if she works the children have got to go to an orphan asylum."<sup>30</sup> Edith Abbot, Dean of the School of Social Service Administration at the University of Chicago, testified, "These laws are predicated on the theory that long-time care is necessary for these children, that the mother's services are worth more in the home than they are in the outside labor market."<sup>31</sup>

The ADC program was administered by local boards, many of which did not share Perkins's and Abbott's views. A study of ADC in Minneapolis found that the welfare board "made an organized effort to force single girls who are on relief to accept jobs as domestics at home at starvation wages." In several states, including Virginia, South Dakota, and New Jersey, and in Washington, D.C., local welfare offices closed cases when agricultural or domestic jobs were available. In rural areas, ablebodied women were expected to work at harvesting tobacco and cotton, while in urban areas they were directed toward service occupations as servants, hotel and restaurant workers, cleaners, and laundresses. Yet, administrators of government work programs, such as the Federal Emergency Relief Administration and the Work Projects Administration, deemed single mothers "unemployable," thus closing off these routes to relatively well-paid employment.<sup>32</sup>

African American, Mexican American, and other mothers of color were more likely to be denied eligibility than white women. In 1943, Louisiana implemented an "employable mother" rule that any capable woman with a child over 7 years of age should be denied assistance if there was fieldwork available. Georgia adopted a similar rule in 1951 that required able-bodied women with children over the age of 3 to work when "suitable work" was available. In both cases, the rules were intended to disqualify black women. By 1962, 33 states had inserted work requirements in their ADC regulations; many of these states cut off aid to any recipient who refused a job offer.<sup>33</sup>

After World War II, the rise of black civil rights activism, mass migration of African Americans to northern cities, and the increase in African Americans on urban welfare rolls (even though the majority of welfare recipients were white) gave rise to increasing attacks on welfare. In 1960 the Louisiana legislature passed a "suitable home" law that instantly disqualified 23,000 predominately black children born out of wedlock from receiving ADC. The law was part of a biannual packet of "segregation" bills designed to keep blacks "in their place." The Louisiana actions garnered national attention only when, alerted by U.S. activists, an English city council in Newcastle-on-Tyne organized an airlift of baby food to feed the children of New Orleans. A year later, the city manager of Newburgh, New York, Joseph Mitchell, enacted harsh cutbacks on welfare, limiting assistance to 3 months and setting stringent work requirements. Newburgh's actions attracted national attention and widespread support.<sup>34</sup>

According to Lisa Levenstein, these events turned welfare into a smoldering public issue, placing it at the center of racial politics and making "public assistance into a scapegoat for the nation's ills for the first time, but not the last."<sup>35</sup> Even among supporters of ADC, public assistance came to be seen less as a means to ensure that poor single mothers could care for their own children and more as a means by which black women could avoid employment. President John F. Kennedy proposed and Congress passed a series of amendments to SSA that mandated that the program, renamed Aid to Families of Dependent Children (AFDC), expend more for job training and counseling for welfare clients and provide "work incentives" for women on assistance.<sup>36</sup>

These work incentives became required for states with the passage of the 1967 amendments to the Social Security Act, which created the Work Incentive Program (WIN) that encouraged employment by providing education, job training, and structured job searches that recipients carried out and reported back on efforts to find work. Importantly, it allowed recipients of AFDC to keep part of their earnings. Even at peak funding in 1980 (\$350 million), WIN provided only \$250 to serve each potential recipient. Susan Blank and Barbara Blum note that "Operating the WIN employment and training programs cost welfare agencies more than issuing monthly benefit checks, so WIN became little more than a registration requirement for many recipients."<sup>37</sup>

With the rise of the civil rights movement in the 1960s, welfare recipients and their advocates became active players, organizing under the banner of "welfare rights." Their efforts, as revealed in their selfdesignation, were aimed at asserting economic support for poor women and children as an entitlement and ending racial discrimination in welfare policy and enforcement. Civil rights and anti-poverty lawyers filed suit in courts challenging state regulations that disqualified many poor women and had discriminatory work requirements. These suits resulted in a few victories, notably overturning regulations that denied assistance to full-time workers. However, the courts upheld the right of individual states to set work requirements, including requirements that were more stringent than those mandated by the federal government. Strict work requirements functioned to deny coverage to many poor women, thus impeding their opportunity to care for their own children full-time.<sup>38</sup>

Another effort to reshape welfare policy occurred in 1988, with the passage of the Family Support Act (FSA) of 1988. The FSA created a new state-operated program known as Job Opportunities and Basic Skills (JOBS), which was designed to move more AFDC recipients from welfare to work by matching state contributions for child care, by increasing child care subsidies, and by continuing child care and Medicaid subsidies for a year after the transition to paid employment. However, funding for the JOBS program depended on individual states' willingness to put up their own funds in order to receive a federal match. Most states failed to claim all of the federal dollars to which they were entitled. In 1993, nearly one-third of the \$1 billion of available federal funds went unclaimed. The success of JOBS programs varied hugely, depending on local leadership and initiative. The General Accounting Office reported that in 1992 only one-fourth of eligible recipients were engaged in JOBS activities in any given month.<sup>39</sup>

How does the history of governmental efforts to get women off welfare and into work outside the home relate to poor women's unpaid caring under the 1996 Temporary Aid to Needy Families (TANF) program? Many critics of TANF have charged that it represented a radical shift from an earlier time when mothers caring for minor children were held in high regard and deemed worthy of public support. As the foregoing history shows, respect for mothers caring at home was never unalloyed. Public assistance programs consistently treated African American mothers' caring as less worthy than that of white mothers. Moreover, the ideal of full-time motherhood has coexisted with the doctrine of family self-sufficiency. The two are congruent within the context of a male-headed household in which economic support and caring are divided along gender lines. They conflict when mothers and children lack a male breadwinner, and mothers are then expected to take on earning as well as caring in order to make the family self-supporting. Advocates of Mothers' Pensions and ADC understood that low-wage employment posed a serious obstacle to mothers being able to support their children and that therefore the economic value of mothers' care work in the home was greater than the earnings their labor could command in the market. But, as we have seen, once enacted, the programs focused not on making it possible for single mothers to care for their children but instead on compelling them to fulfill their parental obligation to earn.

The stated goals of the 1996 Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act (PRWORA), which created the TANF program, were to reduce dependence of low-income families on government aid, promote employment and self-sufficiency, promote marriage, and reduce births outside of marriage. The TANF program differed from previous AFDC welfare-to-work programs by placing time limits on assistance—five years over a lifetime—and requiring recipients to make efforts toward paid employment within two years. PRWORA established benchmark "work participation rates" for states, starting at 25 percent and rising to 50 percent by 2002, and provided incentives to states to reduce welfare rolls in the form of "caseload reduction credits." These credits could be used to offset work participation rates, thus creating an incentive for states to remove recipients from the rolls and deny new applicants.<sup>40</sup>

The most visible short-term "success" of the TANF program was to reduce welfare rolls. Surveys and studies of case loads in the four-year period after the TANF program was created found that the number of recipients fell by 6.5 million, more than a 53 percent drop, with a further 300,000 fewer recipients in the fifth year. This five-year period was one of economic expansion, so there is some question about how much of the decline was caused by welfare reform. Indeed, caseloads had fallen by 18 percent in the three-year period leading up to the passage of PRWORA, partly because of state-level reforms but mostly because of favorable economic conditions.<sup>41</sup>

Of course, measuring the success of welfare reform solely by reduction in welfare rolls is similar to measuring success of deinstitutionalization solely by the fact that there are fewer people in institutions without taking into account the increase in homelessness. In neither case does it mean that those who are no longer included are doing better; it only means they're not being counted. Using data from the 2002 National Survey of American Families, Gregory Acs and Pamela Loprest estimated that 19 percent of recipients who left the welfare rolls could be described as "disconnected." That is, they were not on TANF, not employed, not living with a working spouse or partner, and not on disability. Who are these "dropouts"? Acs and Loprest confirmed that most are women who confront multiple barriers to employment. More than 30 percent have poor physical or mental health, 38 percent have less than a high school education, 47 percent have last worked more than three years previously; 8 percent have a child under 1; and 20 percent have a child with a disability who receives Supplemental Security Income.<sup>42</sup>

In the absence of public assistance and steady earnings, poor women have historically turned to informal sources of assistance such as occasional gifts from a child's father, loans of cash from a sister, or emergency housing from an uncle. These "informal" sources of assistance are as irregular and impermanent as welfare or the kinds of jobs that are most readily available; they can disappear suddenly if a partner gets arrested, a sister loses her job, or an uncle loses his apartment. Receiving assistance from family also entails reciprocal obligations, so it usually involves adding to the amount of unpaid labor that single mothers must perform.

As to transition from welfare to employment, studies conducted in the first few years after the TANF program was created found a substantial rate of employment (60 percent) for those who left welfare and a rise in employment (28 percent) among those still receiving aid.43 The vast majority of employment was low-wage, slightly above minimum wage; even though averaging 35 hours a week, overall wages averaged about two-thirds of the federal poverty line for families. Three-quarters of workers received no vacation or sick days, and more than half were without medical benefits.<sup>44</sup> Over a quarter worked mostly night hours, during which it is difficult to find child care coverage.45 Studies of the jobs held by recipients and former recipients in Maryland, South Carolina, Washington State, and Wisconsin found that a majority of former recipients worked in food preparation, sales, clerical support, or other service sector jobs.46 As Sharon Hayes summarizes the situation, "The problem for most welfare clients, then, is not getting a job, but finding a job that pays enough to bring the family out of poverty, offers benefits, and is flexible enough to make room for the circumstances of single parenting. The odds of finding that job—and keeping it—are not good when you are a woman with low skills and children to care for."<sup>47</sup>

Several major large-scale studies collected data on urban and rural poor families over several years following the implementation of the TANF program. These studies yielded rich quantitative information and ethnographic observations that bear on such important questions as whether welfare recipients have been able to remain employed for sustained periods of time; whether families are financially better off when mothers are employed instead of on welfare; and how mothers' employment affects children's well-being. Additionally, these data have been used to assess the effectiveness of specific provisions within the TANF program to encourage marriage and discourage births outside of marriage.<sup>48</sup>

Of central concern for this volume are two questions: How have work requirements and time limits affected the amount, form, and quality of care that single mothers provide for their children? And, to what extent do single mothers feel they are able to provide the kind of care they want for their children? Interviews with poor single mothers reveal that they subscribe to the widely held ideal of self-sufficiency. Moreover, women on welfare agree with advocates of reform that single mothers should work to support themselves and their children and that they ought not to expect others who are employed to support them.<sup>49</sup> It is thus not surprising that mothers who have transitioned to jobs report that they have greater self-esteem than when they were not employed. Mothers' attitudes are echoed by adolescent children, who, perhaps aware of the stigma attached to being on welfare, report feeling better about themselves when mothers are employed.<sup>50</sup>

Single mothers simultaneously subscribe to the dominant ideal of motherhood, which stresses the importance of mothers being attentive and available, especially in the early years of a child's life. Laura Lein and her co-authors observe:

At the core of mothers' experiences with the labor force lies a conflict. Almost universally, mothers make mothering their top priority. While policy makers might argue that self-sufficiency is a primary value, for the mothers we talked to, being a good parent comes first. Mothers weighed the possibilities provided in the labor force against the needs of their children. The greatest needs for which they contended were for a stable and consistent home and, perhaps even more, a way of life that was secure, providing the necessities of daily living in a regular and predictable fashion.<sup>51</sup>

Poor mothers' prioritizing mothering over employment needs to be understood in the context of their experiences in the labor market. They value "self-sufficiency" but often do not see their low-wage jobs making them self-sufficient.<sup>52</sup> The kinds of jobs they typically can get are low-waged, often part-time and/or temporary, and offer no vacation time or health insurance. More than half of all mothers transitioning to work enter the service sector, which is characterized by irregular hours and lack of benefits. These kinds of jobs do not offer sick days or flexibility to allow for such contingencies as a child getting sick or problems with child care. In such cases, mothers give priority to their child's interests; they may not show up for work and so get fired, or they may decide it is not worth jeopardizing their children's well-being and quit. Andrew London and his colleagues report on the case of Toni, a 20-year-old white mother of two, who explained why she gave up her job at a suburban McDonald's:

At first I started off in the morning time.... I had somebody watching my children and they wasn't picking my son up on time from school.... He was going to get put out of the program. So I switched to nighttime so that I could pick him up. And then I was making him late to school because I was so tired. I was getting in the house like 1:30-2:00... and I couldn't get up in the morning to get him ready for school. So, I just tried to get back to daytime and they didn't have room and that was it.<sup>53</sup>

Because they place a high priority on their children's needs, having high-quality child care while working is an important and difficult issue. The TANF program supposedly includes subsidies for child care during the first year of employment. However, some experts have found that most mothers eligible for subsidies do not receive them,<sup>54</sup> so single mothers have to patch together child care. Because of the length of their work days and long commutes, nearly two-thirds of full-time low-income working mothers in Chicago "relied heavily on at least two caregivers (in addition to themselves) during the course of their children's typical day." Single mothers who had kin who were willing and able to provide child care assistance (e.g., watching after children before or after school, giving them snacks and meals, accompanying them from school to an after-school program) were most able not only to get jobs but to keep them. Roy, Tubbs, and Burton note, "Almost every mother arranged for almost all of her children to spend part of the day with a family member." Mothers reported that their own mothers provided the bulk of child care assistance.<sup>55</sup> Although it is undoubtedly true that grand-mothers enjoy spending time with their grandchildren, in this case their childcare labor is "obligatory"—a status duty. If they do not provide assistance, their daughters will not be able to work, and their grandchildren will suffer. By performing unpaid child care, they are subsidizing the low-wage system and relieving the state and the employer from having to pay for the cost of social reproduction.

Many single mothers who have taken outside jobs complain that they do not get to spend enough time with their children. These women have the same ideals as other mothers, that parents should see their children off to school, spend mealtimes with them, oversee their homework, and read them bedtime stories. Even those who say that they have gained financially or psychologically from employment fear that their relationships with their children suffer because they have less time to spend with them. Celeste, a single mother interviewed for a 2004 study by Andrew London and colleagues, recognized the benefits of working, saying "The income is much better, and they [my four children] can get more and they're more proud of me and I'm proud of myself." However, she also spoke of loss—the loss of time with her children: "You know sometimes when they come home, cause I have to be at work by 5, so I leave at 4. When they come home from school I'm right out the door. I just give them a kiss, and I don't have that time with them no more." Danielle, a mother of two stated that the costs of work for her children outweighed the benefits: "I feel better when I go to work.... I like being around people. I just wish I didn't have to work so long. ... I think I should be home when my kids get out of school, I should be here with them. But I'm not, who knows where my kids will grow up and go . . . what way they're gonna turn."56

That these mothers' experiences are common is confirmed by the 2003 study by Chase-Landale et al. of 2,402 low-income children and mothers in Boston, Chicago, and San Antonio. According to time-use diaries kept by mothers, preschoolers "experienced a significant decline in time spent with their mothers. When mothers moved into employment, they decreased total time with their preschoolers by an average of 2.1 hours a day." As for adolescent children, Chase-Landale et al. noted: "There is some evidence in the literature showing that mothers are able to compensate for time away from [adolescent] children due to employment by cutting down on sleep, leisure or volunteer activities, and our time-use data suggest that when mothers went to work, they cut back on personal, social and educational activities that did not involve their children."<sup>57</sup> This giving up of "personal projects" and time for oneself is similar to the sacrifices made by family caregivers of medical technology–dependent children and spouses and helps explain the high levels of stress, tiredness, and anxiety that poor working women report.

Tubbs, Burton, and Roy's 2005 investigation of time use in low-income African American, Latina, and white families in Chicago further fills out the picture by showing the ways mothers juggle multiple demands and carve out "family time" with their children. The mothers made special efforts to engage their children in talk, spend mealtimes with them, provide treats, and play with them in the course of daily activities. The authors noted, for example, "Working single mothers in particular intentionally sat down to family meals with their children but did not eat with them. Their work schedules were not synchronized to their children's mealtimes, so although they were home during their children's dinner, their typical dinner meal occurred prior to or after the children's dinner time." Barbara, a 35-year-old single parent with two young children reported that she mostly snacked during the day rather than sitting down to meals. She added, "even in the evening when I do eat, I probably wait (until) after the kids have eaten. I want to make sure they've eaten." Another single mother, Cherry, said "I don't eat, I am telling you; I can't because I need to make sure this one does his homework . . . and this one doesn't go outside and cut out on me, and I need to makes sure (this one) is okay. I might get a bit here or there, but I don't really eat."58

Another analysis by the same researchers showed that working single mothers sacrificed employment opportunities and their own health to maintain their children's well-being. Yolanda, the mother of a kindergartner and a sixth grader, worked in a paper factory while her children were in school. Her children went to different after-school programs, an arrangement that was difficult in terms of transportation and problematic for the children, who wanted to be together in day care. To pay for better after-school day care that both could attend, Yolanda took a third shift job delivering papers from 1:00 a.m. to 5:00 a.m. while her children slept. Low-income mothers often had long commutes on public transportation, prolonging time away from children. Barbara stayed at home and cared for her children during the day. "After preparing and serving dinner, she caught public transportation to the suburbs where she worked in a large package-loading company. Unfortunately, the suburban bus system and Chicago's bus and train system are not synchronized, with suburban buses unavailable when she finished her shift. She waited 2–3 hours for the first morning bus 3 days each week." Barbara confessed, "I always fall asleep on the (Chicago city) bus—I gotta stop that. Miss my stop."<sup>59</sup>

As these examples indicate, sleeping is one of the things single working mothers sacrificed to accommodate employment and caring. Tubbs and her colleagues found that 20 percent of low-income mothers had "non-normative sleep patterns," catching some sleep during the day; many had "split schedules" in which their sleep was briefly interrupted by childcare or household duties. Tubbs et al. note that most mothers sacrificed personal time by giving a high priority to time with their children. "'My time' typically occurred late at night after the children were asleep or during a nap, often in front of the TV." The authors conclude that employment requirements have forced poor women to integrate multiple time demands into their schedules. "In a sense, as their temporal orientations have shifted, low income mothers have lost control over how to allocate family time, and at times even endanger their own health through inadequate diet, sleep deprivation, and elevated depression and anxiety."<sup>60</sup>

All of these findings speak to the fragility of poor single women's "self sufficiency through employment" and the contingent nature of their ability to care for their children while employed. Low-income mothers are better able to sustain employment if they are physically and mentally healthy and their children do not have chronic conditions or behavioral problems *and* they have considerable informal support from family and kin, because they receive little or nothing in the way of public assistance. Mothers with multiple problems and inadequate informal support experience greater overload and negative spillover between family care and work. Under these conditions, which are all too common, they cannot sustain employment over the long run.<sup>61</sup> For poor women the issue is not the one that welfare reform has promised—that parents' employment is a precondition for family well-being; rather the issue is that a fundamental level of family well-being—including time and energy for caring—is a precondition for successful parental employment.<sup>62</sup>

## Commodifying Care

Even as the amount of time and effort that women have been forced to devote to unpaid home health care for family members has increased, and as poor women's energies are being diverted from caring labor in the home to paid employment, there has also been greater reliance on the services of paid home-care workers.

As we have seen, federal and state policies favor non-institutional care for the elderly and disabled and also assume that family members will provide a great deal of unpaid care. However, policy makers increasingly recognize that paid home care is often needed to supplement informal care in order to keep disabled children and adults and frail elderly out of institutions. Many states have developed programs to provide home care for low-income children, parents, seniors, and people with disabilities either through direct payments to clients or through public or private home-care organizations.

The biggest source of public funds for home health and personal care comes from the joint federal-state Medicaid program, which instituted Home Health Services as a mandatory benefit for individuals who are entitled to care in a nursing home and added Personal Care Services (PCS) as an optional benefit in 1993. As of 2005, 26 states and the District of Columbia offered the PCS benefit.63 Medicaid legislation also contains a waiver program that allows states to provide services not usually covered by Medicaid "as long as these services are required to keep a person from being institutionalized."64 Every state offers homecare services, with most operating under these waiver provisions. States may set their own eligibility criteria but must conform to federal guidelines in order to receive grants and matching funds. As a consequence of Home Health Services, the Home Care Benefit waiver, and Personal Care Service benefits, the allocation of Medicaid funding for long-term care shifted substantially from institutional to home care. According to an AARP analysis, by 2005, more than one-third (37 percent) of Medicaid funding for long-term care was spent on home care. Out of total Medicare spending on long-term care of \$94.5 billion in 2005, \$59.5 billion was spent on institutional care, and \$35.0 billion was spent on home care.<sup>65</sup>

The growing demand for home care and the increased availability of state funds during the period before the recession that began in 2008 fueled growth in the market for paid home care. This growth was reflected in the rising numbers of those employed in providing direct care and in the proliferation of third-party entities that broker homecare services. However, in at least some states (such as California) this growth may be endangered by drastic cuts in state-funded home-care programs for 2010 and future years.

The U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) divides paid home-care workers into two categories, home health aides (who provide personal care with bathing, toileting, and dressing) and personal and home-care aides (who provide assistance with daily living activities such as housekeeping and preparing meals). According to a recent DOL report, 1.55 million workers were employed in these two occupations in 2007.<sup>66</sup> This number was expected to mushroom for reasons discussed above. DOL experts have projected the two occupations to be among the fastestgrowing jobs in the United States, with an increase of 48.7 percent in home health aides and 50.6 percent in personal and home-care aides between 2006 and 2016, at which time 2.33 million workers are expected to be employed in these occupations.<sup>67</sup> All of these counts almost certainly underestimate the actual numbers of home-care workers, since, as will be noted below, a goodly portion of the home-care labor market is underground—part of the so-called "gray market."

A second effect of the boom in paid home care has been the proliferation of home-care brokers. Some of this demand is being met by nonprofit organizations, such as visiting nurse associations, which have set up special divisions to provide home care to paying clients, and by public agencies such as those that administer California's In Home Support Services program at the county level.<sup>68</sup> Another type of non-profit is the worker cooperative, the model for which is the Cooperative Home Care Associates (CHCA), located in South Bronx, New York. CHCA was founded in 1985 with the dual purpose of providing quality home care and providing quality jobs for women wanting to leave welfare. It has contracts with state agencies to provide home-care services and currently provides jobs for 1,600 individuals.<sup>69</sup> The most striking development, one that is typical of the neoliberal privatization of welfare, has been the entry of profit-making corporations into the field of home care. Their entry has been made possible by policies whereby state agencies administering programs for disabled and elderly contract services to outside entities, including profitmaking companies. These companies recruit, screen, train, and employ workers who are sent out to care in recipient's homes. The availability of private health insurance dollars and federal Medicaid funds with which states and counties can pay for home health care and personal care at home has created a stream of income upon which corporations can draw.

The for-profit sector of home care, in turn, is stratified to serve different socioeconomic segments of the market. At the high end are fullservice agencies that offer supervised home health and personal care for affluent seniors who can afford premium service or whose care expenses are covered by corporate employee assistance programs or longterm care insurance. Two examples are the SeniorBridge company that operates in 15 locations in the Northeast, as well as in Chicago, San Antonio, and Florida, and HouseWorks, a Boston firm that has been identified by the *New York Times* as "a boutique agency with fewer than 700 clients and gross revenues of \$9 million." These upscale companies offer trained and supervised home care aides as one part of an array of home medical and health services provided by nurses, social workers, nutrition and exercise specialists, and home health and care aides, all overseen by a care manager.<sup>70</sup>

Competing for clients of more modest means are local home-care companies that offer only non-medical services. They cater to recently discharged patients and seniors requiring ongoing assistance, offering such services as light laundry and housekeeping, meal preparation, and escorting to doctor's appointments. Clients pay out of pocket or from Medicaid allowances. Many private firms are part of chain franchises. In exchange for franchise fees, the franchiser provides training in running home-care businesses, for example, how to recruit home-care workers and how to market and attract clients. One of the largest franchisers is Home Instead, which claims to have more than 700 "independently owned and operated franchisers [*sic*]" and to employ 37,000 part-time care workers tending to 43,000 elderly clients. Visiting Angels, founded in 1998, claims 300 home franchisees in 46 states.<sup>71</sup>

Even with these increased options, according to a *New York Times* article in 2007, more and more families are turning to the underground "gray market" to find affordable care. One might well intuit that the simultaneous entry of corporate investors and entrepreneurs into the home-care market and the development of a substantial underground economy around home care are interrelated consequences of present-day neoliberal economic policy.<sup>72</sup> In global cities such as New York, we find both a booming corporation-dominated formal economy alongside a vibrant underground economy, and growing affluence alongside rising poverty. Poor families and individuals have often had to work in or acquire goods and services from the underground economy to get by. What seems new is that many affluent middle-class families that do not ordinarily participate in the underground economy are doing so when they look for household help and for home care for their parents.

Clients use the gray market to avoid having to pay agency fees. For example, in New York State, a bonded, insured, and certified agency worker cost \$24 an hour (of which \$8.22 went to the worker), while a gray-market caregiver could be hired for half the agency rate.<sup>73</sup> For clients, the advantage of using the gray market is that they can afford more hours of care; for care workers, the advantage is that they can often earn more per hour and avoid deductions for taxes, although it sometimes means giving up Social Security and health insurance. Clients and care workers link up through informal referrals among friends and neighbors.<sup>74</sup> The main drawback for clients is the lack of formal screening, background checks, or training; however, they may also feel more comfortable when a caregiver has been "vouched for" by someone in their personal network rather than when a "stranger" has been sent by an impersonal company. Moreover, experienced home-care workers are often part of immigrant communities and/or have worked in agencies and nursing homes and know other caregivers. They can thus offer stability and flexible coverage by being able to recruit a relative or a friend to replace them, substitute during vacation time, or provide additional hours if the elder gets sick and needs more hours of care.75

I offer my own experience as an example of the workings of the gray market. In 2005 I was seeking home care for my mother, who needed assistance while recuperating from a back injury after falling on a bus. She needed assistance with showering, meal preparation, light housework, and laundry. During a few initial inquiries to organizations in the local Japanese American community, I was advised that the most common and effective way to find a caregiver was to ask around my friends and acquaintances. An acquaintance who ran a twicemonthly senior program at a local church gave me the name of a Filipina woman, Julita,<sup>76</sup> who had taken care of a senior from her program. Julita was an experienced caregiver, middle aged with a sunny personality and a take-charge attitude. She was listed with a local hospital as a home health aide for recently discharged patients and also did freelance home care. My friend had told me that I would have to pay \$16 to \$18 an hour, and Julita said she would charge \$16 if it was "under the table." I decided I would prefer to employ her legally and pay for social security and unemployment insurance, but once Julita met my mother, she agreed to work "on the books" for \$16 anyway. For the first two months, we wanted to have someone with my mother around the clock "just in case." Julita said she could sleep in at night because she had a day job already and offered to find other women to work during the day hours. She introduced us to Malea, a young Filipina, and to Haben, an Eritrean immigrant woman, both of whom she knew through the local hospital. Julita asked us to make out any checks owed to Malea to her, and she would pay Malea. Haben had a sister, Naeema, who had recently arrived from Eritrea and needed a job; she was only beginning to learn English, but after a couple of weeks, Naeema took Haben's place. Later, when my mother needed only a few hours a day of help, Malea and Naeema took alternate days. Eventually Malea got a job as a cashier at a drugstore, and Naeema worked four hours a day, six days a week to help with meals, to accompany my mother on walks, and to take her shopping. Julita in the meantime started working full-time caring for the mother of the woman who had originally recommended her to me.

As the case of these caregivers indicates, formal and gray markets for home care are not completely separate. Some care workers, like Julita and Haben combine part-time private sector work and gray market work to get enough hours to support themselves. Other workers, such as Malea, who would not qualify for agency work and are not certified, work only in the gray market. These workers are not included in official statistics on home-care aides and home health aides, so their numbers cannot be ascertained. However, anecdotal evidence suggests that they are very numerous and that they are heavily made up of immigrant women, with the largest representations from Latin America, the Philippines, Africa, and the Caribbean.

Although clients, public agencies, and for-profit firms lament the shortage of home-care workers, they have not raised wages and benefits to attract more workers. To the contrary, Medicaid and other programs limit hourly wage rates, often to federal or state minimum wage levels. Home health aides and home-care aides remain among the lowest paid of all occupations, with average wages for home health aides of \$9.66 an hour and for home care aides of \$8.74. These earnings are about half of the average for all workers of \$18.84. With full-time, year-round work, home health aides would earn an average of \$20,100, while home-care aides would earn \$18,180, both with virtually no benefits. However, even these figures are misleading because two-thirds of home care workers do not work full-time the year around.<sup>77</sup> This is in part because Medicaid and insurance programs restrict the number of hours they will cover for each care receiver. Consequently, workers typically care for two or more clients each day to piece together an income. They are not paid for time spent traveling from one home to another, which can be considerable. Not surprisingly, the average home care worker's earnings was about two-thirds of full time, so that the average earnings of many were well below the official poverty line. A U.S. General Accounting Office report found that nearly one in five (18.8 percent) care workers had incomes that were below the poverty line, and more than one in seven (14.8 percent) received food stamps.<sup>78</sup>

## Who Are the Paid Home-Care Workers?

The consequence of low wages and challenging work conditions is that few women or men choose home-care work if they have other options. As a result, the ranks of home-care workers are disproportionately made up of those whose choices are limited. One picture can be gleaned from official sources. U.S. Census data indicate that paid personal and homecare aides are overwhelmingly women (91.8 percent). They are disproportionately immigrants (24.9 percent), and whether immigrant or native, half are people of color (49.7 percent). Home-care workers are also likely to be older (median age of 46) and to have lower levels of education (30.9 percent with less than high school) than workers in other occupations.<sup>79</sup> Because workers in the gray market are not accounted for in U.S. Census data, their composition may differ from those who are in the formal economy. It seems likely that newly arrived immigrants, especially undocumented immigrants, form a much higher percentage of those in the home-care gray market than those who are included in the Census. Domestic service including home care in the gray market is one of the few readily available jobs for undocumented women because they do not have the papers necessary to sign up with an agency or home-care company. As a Filipina undocumented immigrant in New York City working unofficially explained:

My options were limited, my priorities were very clear: support my children, give them a better future, and then to support myself. My only realistic option was to work, and work meant anything that the system will allow. If you don't have work authorization you can't find things—even if you have education and skill. So that's how Philippines [*sic*] become domestic workers here. It's not a choice. It's not the best option for us but you do it to survive and support our families.<sup>80</sup>

Employers may prefer immigrant women not only because they are cheaper but also because they view them as superior caregivers. They view women from the global south as coming from traditional cultures in which families honor and take care of the elderly. Employers feel that they are more likely to work without complaining and show proper deference. Further, the immigrant's lack of citizenship makes her more "pliable" and controllable. Thus, employers can more easily take advantage of the worker. Immigrant care workers often face the problem of "job creep," being expected to take on additional tasks beyond those originally agreed upon. One care worker recalled, "You have to deal with the family, who maybe wants you to do their work, like the laundry and going shopping, and that's not what you're there for. If they don't clean up you have to clean up but you're only supposed to be cleaning the area around the patient. You get accused of things you didn't do."<sup>81</sup>

As in early twentieth-century relations between housewives and servants, the employment of immigrant women in home care often involves a division of labor in which the main task of family members is to organize and monitor paid caregivers who perform the physical, hands-on "dirty" work. More affluent women fulfill their obligation to care by delegating the more onerous and time-consuming aspects of their caring obligation. And, as in the case of domestic service, paid home-care labor actually reinforces the gender division of caring labor; it also helps maintain the myth of the private family as the realm of caring and dependency and justifies the family-centered care model in which wives/daughters/ mothers are ultimately responsible for the care of family members. Employing women from "traditional" cultures is particularly effective in "familizing" paid care work. If caring is viewed as a cultural trait or a natural attribute of women from Latin America, Africa, and Asia, then their labor can be seen as effortless and not real work. Thus, even though they are working for pay, immigrant caregivers help to sustain the ideal of informal family care.<sup>82</sup>

We can see that all of the larger trends in the global economy converge in shaping the situation of paid home-care workers: In the global north these forces include the outsourcing of production; the increasing reliance on the service sector for economic growth; the feminization of paid labor; low reproduction rates with consequent aging of the population; neoliberal economic policy such as downsizing the welfare state; and increasing income inequality. In the global south, these forces include economic "reforms" imposed by international financial institutions that have led to reduction of state welfare, selling off of state-run enterprises, and destruction of subsistence agriculture in favor of mono-culture of export crops.<sup>83</sup>

Having lost their traditional means of livelihood and even minimal government safety nets, large segments of the rural populations in the global south have turned to transnational migration in search of work so as to support their families. A substantial portion of female migrants to the global north have found work in the service sector, including cleaning, domestic service, and home care. Like other migrant workers, they send remittances to their families in their home countries, thereby helping to keep their families and their countries afloat. For some ailing economies, such as those of the Philippines, Mexico, El Salvador, Guatemala, Algeria, Turkey, and Albania, remittances from migrants working abroad constitute a substantial portion of national incomes. In the countries where they migrate, their labor helps to bridge the contradiction between social policy that places responsibility for the care of citizens on families rather than the state and economic policies that have reduced the capacity of families to provide unpaid care, for example, by forcing members, including mothers, to devote more time to

paid employment. In short, migrant care workers are central to the maintenance of families and economies in both north and south.<sup>84</sup>

The social organization of caring labor has emerged as a vastly complex and variegated structure that spans the boundaries of the "private" and the "public" spheres and brings the market directly and powerfully into the home. This structure also crosses national boundaries, transferring care labor from the global south to homes in the global north. Whereas in the past, caring was largely taken for granted as belonging in the private family sphere and as an activity natural to women, we see that the way in which it is organized and carried out is far from "natural" but rather is shaped by political and economic forces, social policy, and popular discourse. We can nonetheless see significant indications of continuity in the imposition of coercion, even if the outward appearance of the forms may have changed. Today, more women than ever before are being forced to care, in new and problematic ways.

# 1. Who Cares?

- 1. U.S. Census Bureau, Population Data Division, International Data Base, "Population Pyramid Summary for United States," available at http://docs .google.com/viewer?a=v&q=cache:qcEYHJhoVwMJ:www.charlottediocese .org/customers/101092709242178/filemanager/docmgr/pyramid\_usa.pdf (accessed December 8, 2009).
- 2. Mona Harrington, Care and Equality: Inventing a New Family Politics (New York: Knopf, 1999), 17.
- Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor, Women in the Labor Force: A Data Book (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2008), 1.
- 4. International Labour Organization, Key Indicators of the Labour Market, 5th ed. (Geneva: Brookings Institute Press, 2008), figure 6b, available at http://www.ilo.org/empelm/what/pubs/lang-en/WCMS\_114060/index .htm (accessed January 3, 2009).
- 5. Arlie Russell Hochschild, The Time Bind: When Work Becomes Home and Home Becomes Work (New York: Holt, 1997).
- Suzanna D. Smith, "What Is Caregiving?" Fact Sheet FCS 2082, Department of Family, Youth and Community Sciences, Florida Cooperative Extension Service, Institute of Food and Agricultural Sciences, University of Florida 1999, rev. 2005, 2, PDF document available at http://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/HE017 (accessed December 1, 2008).
- 7. Ibid.
- National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP, Caregiving in the U.S.: A Focused Look at Those Caring for Someone 50 or Older (2009), 14, 34, PDF version available at http://www.aarp.org/research/surveys/care/ltc/hc/articles/ caregiving\_09.html (accessed December 10, 2009).
- 9. A study issued by the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, *Informal Caregiving: Compassion in Action* (Washington, DC, 1998), 18, estimated that three-fourths of primary informal caregivers of elderly were women; The National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP study, *Caregiving in the U.S.*, reported that 67 percent of those caring for adults 50 or older

205

were women. An earlier survey study by the National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP, *Caregiving in the U.S.* (2004), 8, found that women caregivers provided an average of four more hours a week of care than their male counterparts and made up 71 percent of those caring for those requiring the highest level of care. The downloadable report is available at http:// www.caregiving.org/data/04finalreport.pdf (accessed December 18, 2009).

- 10. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Informal Caregiving, 8.
- Pamela Doty, Mary E. Jackson, and William Crown, "The Impact of Female Caregivers' Employment Status on Patterns of Formal and Informal Eldercare," *The Gerontologist* 38, no. 3 (1998): 335, table 2.
- 12. Data collected for *Caregiving in the U.S.* (2009), 28, found that 68 percent of African American caregivers said they had been employed during some period when they were giving care compared to 56 percent of white caregivers.
- 13. The *Caregiving in the U.S.* survey (2009) found the average age of caregivers was 46 (p. 2).
- 14. Charles R. Pierret, "The 'Sandwich Generation': Women Caring for Parents and Children," *Monthly Labor Review* (September 2006): 3–9, found that, depending on definition (co-residence, amount of financial support, hours of assistance), between 9 percent and 33 percent of 45- to 56-year-old women fall into the sandwich generation.
- 15. MetLife Mature Market Institute, National Alliance for Caregiving (NAC), and National Center on Women and Aging, *The MetLife Juggling Act Study: Balancing Caregiving with Work and the Costs Involved* (New York: Metlife Mature Market Institute, 1999), 3, PDF document available at http://www .metlife.com/mmi/publications/research-studies/index.html (accessed January 21, 2009).
- 16. Peter P. Vitaliano, Jianping Zhang, and James M. Scanlan, "Is Caregiving Hazardous to One's Physical Health? A Meta-Analysis," *Psychological Bulletin* 129, no. 6 (2003): 946–972, analyzes the combined findings of 23 studies. See also Family Caregiver Alliance, "Fact Sheet: Caregiver Health," available at http://www.caregiver.org/caregiver/jsp/content\_node.jsp?no deid=1822 (accessed December 18, 2009), which summarizes findings from several score of studies.
- National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP, Caregiving in the U.S. (2009), 35.
- MetLife Mature Market Institute, National Alliance for Caregiving (NAC), and National Center on Women and Aging, *The MetLife Juggling Act Study*, 5, 6.
- Chizuko Wakabayashi and Katharine M. Donato, "Caregiving for Economic Well-Being in Women's Later Life," *Journal of Health and Social Behavior* 47, no. 3 (2006): 258–274.

- Richard W. Johnson and Joshua M. Wiener, "A Profile of Frail Older Americans and Their Caregivers," Occasional Paper Number 8, The Retirement Project (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 2006), figure 4.2, 24.
- 21. William J. Scanlon, Nursing Workforce: Recruitment and Retention of Nurses and Nurse Aides Is a Growing Concern, Statement to Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions, U.S. Senate (Washington, DC: U.S. General Accounting Office, May 17, 2001); Maureen Mickus, Claire C. Luz, and Andrew Hogan, Voices from the Front: Recruitment and Retention of Direct Care Workers in Long Term Care across Michigan (East Lansing: Michigan State University, April 22, 2004), available at http://www.directcare clearinghouse.org/download/MI\_vocices\_from\_the\_front.pdf (accessed January 27, 2009).
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Career Guide to Industries, 2008–09 Edition: Health Care, calculated from table 2, available at http://www.bls.gov/oco/ cg/cgs035.htm (accessed January 16, 2009).
- Paraprofessional Healthcare Institute, State Chart Book on Wages for Personal and Home Care Aides, 1999–2008 (San Francisco: Center for Personal Assistance Services, University of California, San Francisco, 2008), 4, available at http://www.pascenter.org/publications/publication\_home.php?id= 979 (accessed December 8, 2009).
- 24. Sophie Korczyk, Long-Term Workers in Five Countries: Issues and Options (Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute, 2004), 7.
- 25. Mickus, Luz, and Hogan, Voices from the Front, 25, figure 5; Bureau of Labor Statistics, U.S. Department of Labor, "Injuries to Caregivers Working in Patients' Homes," Issues in Labor Statistics 97, no. 4 (February 1997), available at http://www.bls.gov/opub/ils/pdf/opbils11.pdf (accessed December 12, 2009).
- Rhonda J. V. Montgomery, Lyn Holley, Jerome Deichert, and Karl Kosloski, "A Profile of Home Care Workers from the 2000 Census: How It Changes What We Know," *Gerontologist* 45 (2005): 593–600.
- Candace Howes, "Love, Money, or Flexibility: What Motivates People to Work in Consumer-Directed Home Care?" The Gerontologist 48 (2008): 46-60.
- 28. Montgomery et al., "A Profile of Home Care Workers."
- 29. Candace Howes, "Building a High Quality Home Care Workforce: Wages, Benefits and Flexibility Matter," Better Jobs Better Care, Institute for the Future of Aging Services, American Association of Home Services for Aging, available at 87 (accessed December 12, 2009).
- Mickus, Luz, and Hogan, Voices from the Front; Robyn I. Stone, "The Direct Care Worker: The Third Rail of Home Care Policy," Annual Review of Public Health 25 (2004): 521–537.

- 31. Micaela DiLeonardo, "The Female World of Cards and Holidays: Women, Families and the Work of Kinship," Signs 12, no. 3 (1987): 440–453; Cheryl Townsend Gilkes, If It Wasn't for the Women: Black Women's Experience and Womanist Culture in Church and Community (Maryknoll, NY: Orbis Books, 2001), 61–75.
- Alvin Gouldner, "The Norm of Reciprocity: A Preliminary Statement," American Sociological Review 25, no. 2 (April 1960): 170.
- Henry Sumner Maine, Ancient Law (Sioux Falls, SD: NuVision Publications, 2009; orig. 1861), 70; Amy Dru Stanley, From Bondage to Contract: Wage Labor, Marriage, and the Market in the Age of Slave Emancipation (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998), 1–2.

#### 2. Caring for One's Own and Caring for a Living

- 1. The terms "production" and "reproduction," adopted by (Marxist feminist) scholars, originated in Friedrich Engels's remark that the "determining factor in history is, in the final instance, the production and reproduction of immediate life. This... is of a twofold character: on the one side, the production of the means of existence, of food, clothing and shelter and the tools necessary for that production; on the other side, the production of human beings themselves, the propagation of the species." Friedrich Engels, *The Origin of the Family, Private Property and the State* (New York: International Publishers, 1972), 71. I use the terms "reproduction" and "social reproduction" more or less interchangeably with "care labor" in that they all refer to the work required to maintain people as social, emotional, and intellectual beings on a daily and intergenerational basis.
- 2. Mary Ann Mason, From Father's Property to Children's Rights: A History of Child Custody (New York: Columbia University Press, 1994), 6; Alice Kessler-Harris, Out to Work: A History of Wage- Earning Women in the United States (New York: Oxford University Press, 1982), 7; John Demos, A Little Commonwealth: Family Life in Plymouth Colony, 2nd ed. (New York: Oxford University Press, 1999), 100–106; Carl Degler, At Odds: Women and the Family from the Revolution to the Present (New York: Oxford University Press 1980), 363–367.
- Laurel Thatcher Ulrich, Good Wives: Image and Reality in the Lives of Women in Northern New England, 1650–1750 (New York: Oxford University Press, 1983), 35–49; Lisa Norling, "Judith Macy and Her DayBook; or, Crevecoeur and the Wives of Sherborn," Historic Nantucket 40, no. 4 (Winter 1992): 70–71. Kirsten E. Wood, in "Broken Reeds and Competent Farmers: Slaveholding Widows in the Southeastern United States, 1783–1861," Journal of Women's History 13, no. 2 (Summer 2001): 47, notes a similar position for southern wives of being "doubles" for their husbands.

65. Douglas Martin, "Evelyn Coke, Home Care Aide Who Fought Pay Rule, Is Dead at 74," New York Times, August 10, 2009, available at http://www .nytimes.com/2009/08/10/nyregion/10coke.html?\_r=2&rhpw (accessed August 16, 2009).

### 6. Neoliberalism and Globalization

- 1. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, The Future Supply of Long Term Care Workers in Relation to the Aging Baby Boom Generation: Report to Congress (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, 2003), 4.
- William J. Scanlon, Testimony of Director, Health Care Issues, U.S. General Accounting Office, in Nursing Workforce: Recruitment and Retention of Nurses and Nurse Aides Is a Growing Concern (Washington, DC: General Accounting Office, 2001), 10.
- 3. Institute for Health and Aging, Chronic Care in America (San Francisco, CA: University of California, San Francisco, 1996), 193; Nora Super, Who Will Be There to Care? The Growing Gap between Caregiver Supply and Demand, National Health Policy Forum Background Paper (Washington, DC: The George Washington University, January 23, 2002), 3, citing National Family Caregivers Association, "Family Caregiving Statistics" (Kensington, MD, 2000).
- 4. Grandparents Living with Grandchildren: 2000, Census 2000 Brief (Washington, DC: Government Printing Office, October 2003), 3–4, 8–9; Esme Fuller-Thomson and Meredith Minkler, "American Grandparents Providing Extensive Child Care to Their Grandchildren: Prevalence and Profile," *The Gerontologist* 41, no. 2 (April 2001): 201–209; Meredith Minkler and Esme Fuller-Thomson, "The Health of Grandparents Raising Grandchildren: Results of a National Study," American Journal of Public Health 89, no. 9 (September 1999): 1384–1389; Linda M. Burton, "Black Grandparents Rearing Children of Drug-Addicted Parents: Stressors, Outcomes, and Social Service Needs," *The Gerontologist* 32, no. 6 (1992): 744–751.
- 5. Nona Glazer, Women's Paid and Unpaid Labor: The Work Transfer in Health Care and Retailing (Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1993).
- William Ruddick, "Transforming Homes and Hospitals," in John D. Arras, ed., Bringing the Hospital Home: Ethical and Social Implications of High-Tech Home Care (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995), 186.
- 7. Abigail Zuger, "Arming Unsung Heroes of Health Care," New York Times, October 26, 1999, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1999/10/26/health/ essay-arming-unsung-heroes-of-health-care.html?scp=14&sq= Abigail+Zuger+Essay&st=nyt (accessed January 18, 2008); National Alliance for Caregiving and AARP, Caregiving in the U.S.: Findings from the

National Caregiver Survey (2004), 8–9, available at http://www.caregiving .org/pubs/data.htm.

- 8. Rosalie Kane, "High Tech Home Care in Context: Organization, Quality, and Ethical Ramifications," in John D. Arras, ed., Bringing the Hospital Home: Ethical and Social Implications of High-Tech Home Care (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995), 197.
- 9. Nancy Guberman, Eric Gagnon, Denyse Cote, Claude Gilbert, Nichole Thivierge, and Marielle Tremblay, "How the Trivialization of the Demands of High Tech Care in the Home Is Turning Family Members into Para-Medical Personnel," Journal of Family Issues 26, no. 2 (March 2005): 249.
- 10. Pascale Lehoux, J. Saint-Arnaud, and L. Richard, "The Use of Technology in the Home: What Manuals Say and Sell vs. What Patients Face and Fear," Sociology of Health & Illness 26, no. 5 (2004): 630-631.
- 11. Cameron Macdonald, "The Home as Hospital: A Pilot Study Investigating the Consequences of High-Tech Home Care for Patients and Their Families," paper presented at the Intimate Labors Conference, University of California, Santa Barbara, October 4-6, 2007, 6.
- 12. Ibid., 4.
- 13. Emily Abel, Hearts of Wisdom: American Women Caring for Kin, 1850-1940 (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2000), 44-46.
- 14. Nel Noddings, "Moral Obligation or Moral Support for High-Tech Home Care?" in John D. Arras, ed., Bringing the Hospital Home: Ethical and Social Implications of High-Tech Home Care (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995), 155.
- 15. Macdonald, "The Home as Hospital," 3-4.
- 16. Ibid., 4.
- 17. John D. Arras and Nancy Neveloff Dubler, "Introduction: Ethical and Social Implications of High-Tech Home Care," in John D. Arras, ed., Bringing the Hospital Home: Ethical and Social Implications of High-Tech Home Care (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995), 6.
- 18. Pascale Lehoux, "Patients' Perspectives on High-Tech Home Care: A Qualitative Inquiry into the User-Friendliness of Four Technologies," BMC Health Services Research 4 (2004): 6 of 9, available at http://www.biomed central.com/content/pdf/1472-6963-4-28.pdf (accessed January 16, 2009).
- 19. Guberman et al., "The Trivialization of Demands of High-Tech Care," 268.
- 20. Arras and Dubler, "Introduction," 21.
- 21. Robert Frost, "The Death of the Hired Hand," in North of Boston (New York: Henry Holt, 1917), 20.
- 22. Carol Levine, "Home Sweet Hospital: The Nature and Limits of Private Responsibilities for Home Health Care," Journal of Aging and Health 11, no. 3 (August 1999): 351.

- 23. Martha F. Davis, Brutal Need: Lawyers and the Welfare Rights Movement, 1960–1973 (New Haven, CT: Yale University Press, 1993), 56; Felicia Kornbluh, The Battle for Welfare Rights: Politics and Poverty in Modern America (Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2007), 69; Charles Murray, Losing Ground: American Social Policy, 1950–1980 (New York: Basic Books, 1984); Lawrence Mead, Beyond Entitlement: The Social Obligations of Citizenship (New York: Basic Books, 1986).
- Kornbluh, Welfare Rights, 89–91; Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act of 1996, Public Law No. 104-193, 110 Stat. 2105 (1996) (codified as amended at 42 U.S.C. 601–617).
- Joanne L. Goodwin, "'Employable Mothers' and 'Suitable Work': A Re-valuation of Welfare and Wage-Earning for Women in the Twentieth Century United States," *Journal of Social History* 29, no. 2 (Winter 1995): 255.
- Joanne L. Goodwin, Gender and the Politics of Welfare Reform: Mothers' Pensions in Chicago, 1911–1929 (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1997), 129; Linda Gordon, Pitied but Not Entitled: Single Mothers and the History of Welfare, 1890–1935 (New York: The Free Press, 1994), 49–50.
- Goodwin, Gender and the Politics of Welfare Reform, 161. For example, in 1919, only two states allowed pensions to unmarried mothers. See Carolyn M. Moehling, "Mother's Pensions and Female Headship," 6, draft paper available at http://www.econ.yale.edu/seminars/labor/lap02/Moehling-021004 .pdf (accessed December 15, 2009).
- Gwendolyn Mink, The Wages of Motherhood: Inequality in the Welfare State, 1917–1942 (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1995), 49–50.
- 29. Goodwin, "'Employable Mothers' and 'Suitable Work,'" 259; Social Security Act (Act of 1935, Title IV, Sec. 403).
- 30. Mink, The Wages of Motherhood, 131-132.
- 31. Grace Abbott, From Relief to Social Security: The Development of the New Public Welfare Services and Their Administration (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1941), 211.
- 32. Goodwin, "'Employable Mothers' and 'Suitable Work,'" 260.
- 33. Ibid., 261.
- Lisa Levenstein, "From Innocent Children to Unwanted Migrants and Unwed Moms: Two Chapters in the Public Discourse on Welfare in the United States, 1960–1961," *Journal of Women's History* 11, no. 4 (2000): 13, 17.

- 36. Ibid., 23.
- Susan W. Blank and Barbara B. Blum, "A Brief History of Work Expectations for Welfare Mothers," *The Future of Children* 7, no. 1 (Spring 1997): 31.
- 38. Goodwin, "'Employable Mothers' and 'Suitable Work,'" 267-268.

<sup>35.</sup> Ibid., 25.

- Family Support Act of 1988, Public Law 100-485, 102 Stat. 2343 (October 13, 1988), codified in sections of 42 U.S.C.; Reagan signing statement, available at http://www.reagan.utexas.edu/archives/speeches/1988/101388a .htmJOBS program (accessed August 23, 2009).
- LaDonna Pavetti, "The Challenge of Achieving High Work Participation Rates in Welfare Programs," Brookings Institution Policy Brief, Welfare Reform & Beyond, no. 31 (October 2004), 2, available at http://www.brookings .edu/es/wrb/publications/pb/pb31.pdf (accessed August 23, 2009).
- Daniel T. Lichter and Rukamalie Jayakody, "Welfare Reform: How Do We Measure Success?" Annual Review of Sociology 28 (2002): 119; James P. Ziliak, David N. Figlio, Elizabeth E. Davis, and Laura S. Connolly, "Accounting for the Decline in AFDC Caseloads: Welfare Reform or Economic Growth?" Journal of Human Resources 35, no. 3 (2000): 570, 580, table 4.
- 42. Gregory Acs and Pamela Loprest, Leaving Welfare: Employment and Well-Being of Families That Left Welfare in the Post-Entitlement Era (Kalamazoo, MI: Upjohn Institute, 2004), 66, 67.
- 43. Nita Patel, "Work Force Development: Employment Retention and Advancement Under TANF," Technical Paper (Battle Creek, MI: W. K. Kellogg Foundation, n.d.), 1.
- 44. Sharon Parrott, "Welfare Recipients Who Find Jobs: What Do We Know about Their Employment and Earnings?" (Washington, DC: Center on Budget and Policy Priorities, 1998), 6, 10, 13, 19.
- Pamela Loprest, "Families Who Left Welfare: Who Are They and How Are They Doing?" Discussion Paper (Washington, DC: Urban Institute, 1999), 11, available at http://www.urban.org/publications/310290.html (accessed August 16, 2008).
- 46. Parrott, "Welfare Recipients Who Find Jobs," 11.
- 47. Sharon Hayes, Flat Broke with Children: Women in the Age of Welfare Reform (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2003), 25.
- 48. These studies are Welfare Reform and Children Study, which has carried out surveys and ethnographic studies in Boston, Chicago, and San Antonio (see project Web site at http://www.jhu.edu/~welfare); Fragile Families and Child Well-Being Study (Web site at http://www.nichd.nih.gov/ about/cpr/dbs/res\_fragile.html); and Project on Devolution and Urban Change (Web site at http//www.mdrc.org/project\_25\_3.html) (all accessed December 15, 2009).
- 49. Women on welfare agree with the general public that welfare reform is good in that some people have taken advantage of entitlements to avoid responsibility. However, they also argue that many people need help and that they should get public assistance without being stigmatized.

- P. Lindsay Chase-Lansdale, Robert A. Moffitt, Brenda J. Lohman, Andrew J. Cherlin, Rebekah Levine Coley, Laura D. Pittman, Jennifer Roff, and Elizabeth Votruba-Drzal, "Mothers' Transitions from Welfare to Work and the Well-Being of Preschoolers and Adolescents," *Science* 299 (March 7, 2003): 1551.
- Laura Lein, Alan F. Benjamin, Monica McManus, and Kevin Roy, "Without a Net, Without a Job: What's a Mother to Do?" in Jane Henrici, ed., Doing Without: Women and Work after Welfare Reform (Tucson: University of Arizona Press, 2006), 24–25.
- Ellen K. Scott, Andrew S. London, and Glenda Gross, "'I Try Not to Depend on Anyone but Me': Welfare-Reliant Women's Perspectives on Self-Sufficiency, Work, and Marriage," *Sociological Inquiry* 77, no. 4 (November 2007): 610–612.
- 53. Andrew S. London, Ellen K. Scott, Kathryn Edin, and Vicki Hunter, "Welfare Reform, Work-Family Tradeoffs, and Child Well-Being," *Family Relations* 53, no. 2 (2004): 154.
- 54. Lein et al., "Without a Net," 26.
- 55. Kevin M. Roy, Carolyn Y. Tubbs, and Linda M. Burton, "Don't Have No Time: Daily Rhythms and the Organization of Time for Low-Income Families," *Family Relations* 53, no. 2 (2004): 173.
- 56. London et al., "Welfare Reform," 154.
- 57. Chase-Lansdale et al., "Mothers' Transitions," 1550.
- Carolyn Y. Tubbs, Kevin M. Roy, and Linda M. Burton, "Family Ties: Constructing Family Time in Low-Income Families," *Family Process* 44, no. 2 (2005): 84.
- 59. Roy et al., "Don't Have No Time," 174.
- 60. Tubbs, Roy, and Burton, "Family Ties," 86, 88.
- 61. Jodi Eileen Morris and Rebekah Levine Coley, "Maternal, Family, and Work Correlates of Role Strain in Low-Income Mothers," *Journal of Family Psychology* 188, no. 3 (2004): 424–432.
- 62. Laura Lein, "The Importance of Selection Factors: Evaluating the Impact of Employment on Family Well-Being in Families Transitioning from Welfare to Work," *Human Behavior in the Social Environment* 13, no. 1 (2006): 58.
- 63. Enid Kasser, The Medicaid Personal Care Services Benefit: Practices in States That Offer the Optional State Plan Benefit (Washington, DC: AARP, 2005), 9.
- 64. U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation, Understanding Medicaid Home and Community Services: A Primer (Washington, DC: Office of the Secretary, Department of Health and Human Services, October 2000), 13. The scope

of services under waivers can be quite extensive. According to this HHS report, "Services covered under waiver programs include case management, homemaker, home health aid, personal care, adult day health, habilitation, respite care, 'such other services requested by the state as the Secretary may approve,' and 'day treatment or other partial hospitalization services, psychosocial rehabilitation services, and clinic services (whether or not furnished in a facility) for individuals with chronic mental illness.'"

- 65. Wendy Fox-Grage, Barbara Coleman, and Marc Freiman, "Rebalancing: Ensuring Greater Access to Home and Community-Based Services," Fact Sheet (Washington, DC: AARP Public Policy Institute, 2006), 1, available at http://www.aarp.org/ppi (accessed June 7, 2008).
- 66. Bureau of Labor Statistics, National Occupational Employment and Wage Estimates, May 2006 (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Labor Bureau of Labor Statistics, May 2007), available at http://www.bls.gov/oes/current/ oes\_nat.htm#b00-0000 (accessed July 29, 2008).
- Arlene Dohm and Lynn Shniper, "Occupational Employment Projections to 2016," *Monthly Labor Review* (Washington, DC: U.S. Department of Labor, November 2007), 94.
- 68. The Web site for Partners in Care features the following description of its services:
  - Over 6,000 home health aides (HHAs), RNs and LPNs on staff
  - All of our home health aides receive 30 hours of training over the state requirements
  - We are a licensed and insured agency
  - We have over 20 years of experience serving New Yorkers
  - All of our home care aides must pass comprehensive drug tests, fingerprinting and criminal background checks
  - We provide comprehensive in home services including companionship, private duty nursing, personal assistance, housekeeping, home health aides, PRI [Patient Review Instrument] assessments as well as geriatric care management
  - We provide in home care, part time or full-time, live in care or congregate care at an assisted living facility or retirement community.

Indicating the transnational nature of the caring labor force in the United States, the six home health aides featured under "Our Outstanding Caregivers" are: Maria (a Russian immigrant), Rosa (originally from Puerto Rico), Veronica (African American), Hawanatu (from West Africa), Eleanor (Haitian), and Frankie (a male, from Puerto Rico). Descriptions are available at http://www.partnersincareny.org/a\_index.html (accessed June 17, 2008).

- 69. See the Web site for Cooperative Home Care Associates at http://www .chcany.org/; further description is listed on the National Clearinghouse on the Direct Care Workforce Web site at http://www.directcareclearing house.org/practices/r\_pp\_det.jsp?res\_id=48910 (both accessed June 20, 2008).
- 70. Jane Gross, "New Options (and Risks) in Home Care for Elders," New York Times, March 1, 2007. According to SeniorBridge's Web site: "All our Home Health Aides and Companions are chosen based on the most rigorous and selective process in the industry. The goal of our screening process is to select only dedicated and outstanding people who hold caring as one of their most important personal values. We recognize they are the foundation of the care we provide our clients. Our Home Health Aides all have certificates in home health care. Their responsibilities are to assist the client with Activities of Daily Living and Instrumental Activities of Daily Living, such as eating, bathing, dressing, providing medication reminders and shopping for groceries. They make sure the client is comfortable and without pain, enhancing their quality of life and comfort." SeniorBridge Web site, http://www.seniorbridge.net/team-meet.shtml (accessed July 7, 2008). The HouseWorks Web site states that it is "A division of Solomont Bailis Venture." Using the language of retail chains that call their sales people "associates," HouseWorks says "All services are provided by experienced Home Care Associates who meet HouseWorks selective hiring standards. Associates providing personal care and skilled services are Certified Nursing Assistants or Certified Home Health Aides." It also notes that it has established "preferred home care provider" status with several affluent senior residential communities, Beacon Hill Village in Boston, Cambridge Home in Cambridge, Massachusetts, and The Watergate Initiative in Washington, D.C. The Web site of House Works is at http://www.house -works.com/homeCare/index.htm (accessed July 7, 2008).
- 71. Information on Home Instead is found at its Web site, http://www.homein stead.com/frandev/default.aspx (accessed July 8, 2008). On other pages of its Web site, Home Instead claims: "Home Instead Senior Care franchise owners have built successful and rewarding businesses by providing an affordable solution for the elderly who prefer to remain at home for as long as possible. Services (part-time, full-time and around-the-clock) are designed for seniors who need just a little help from a friend to live independently. Caregivers provide just that: a little help in the form of companionship, meal preparation, medication reminders, light housekeeping and help with errands so that seniors from Toledo to Tokyo, Baltimore to Brisbane, Detroit to Dublin and Los Angeles to London can remain safely and comfortably in their own homes." Another page designed to attract

franchisers states, "Home Instead Senior Care is one of the most affordable options in all of franchising. Total start-up costs range from \$39,050– \$52,050, including the initial franchise fee of \$27,500 (US & Canada)." This URL is http://www.homeinstead.com/frandev/Lists/FAQLib/ShowFAQ.aspx (accessed July 8, 2008). Visiting Angel's Web site notes on its contact site: "Visiting Angels® / Senior Homecare By Angels® has established over 400 senior home care franchises in 47 states across the United States (and Canada). We advertise and market nationally for homecare client leads and distribute hundreds of home care client leads each week to our franchisees!" The contact page can be reached via Visiting Angel's franchise Web site at http://www.livingassistance.com/fran%20op.htm. Like many franchise operations, it maintains separate or interlinked Web sites for clients (http:// www.visitingangels.com/default.asp) (both accessed July 8, 2008).

- 72. Gross, "New Options (and Risks) in Home Care for Elderly."
- 73. "Subcontracting," Home Health Care Reimbursement Work Group, 2009, available at http://www.health.state.ny.us/facilities/long\_term\_care/reim bursement/docs/2009-07-07\_home\_health\_care\_reimbursement\_work group\_meeting.pdf (accessed January 12, 2010); Gross, "New Options (and Risks in Home Care for Elderly)."
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. These observations stem from my own involvement in the gray market in searching for and finding home care for my mother.
- 76. "Julita" and all other names of workers are pseudonyms.
- 77. Rhonda J. V. Montgomery, Lyn Holley, Jerome Deichert, and Karl Kosloski, "A Profile of Home Care Workers from the 2000 Census: How It Changes What We Know," *Gerontologist* 45 (2005): 593–600. According to Montgomery et al., in 1999, 34 percent of home-care aides worked full-time year around.
- 78. William J. Scanlon, Testimony of Director, Health Care Issues, U.S. General Accounting Office, in Nursing Workforce, 21.
- 79. Montgomery et al., "A Profile of Home Care Workers from the 2000 Census," 596; Walter N. Leutz, "Immigration and the Elderly: Foreign-Born Workers in Long-Term Care," *Immigration Policy in Focus* 5, no. 12 (August 2007), 4. The category is made up of both Home Care Aides and Personal Care Aides and thus includes those who assist elderly or disabled individuals at home or in daytime non-residential facilities.
- 80. Annette Bernhardt, Siobhán McGrath, and James DeFilippis, *Unregulated Work in the Global City* (New York: Brennan Center for Justice, New York University School of Law, 2007), 36, available at http://nelp.3cdn.net/cc4d6le5942f9cfdc5\_d6m6bgaq4.pdf (accessed August 20, 2008).
- 81. Ibid., 70.

- Dawn Lyon, "The Organization of Care Work in Italy: Gender and Migrant Labor in the New Economy," *Indiana Journal of Global Legal Studies* 13, no. 1 (Winter 2006): 208.
- 83. Grace Chang, Disposable Domestics: Immigrant Workers in the Global Economy (Boston: South End Press, 2000), 123–124.
- 84. For in-depth studies of migration of women from the global south to fill the demand for caring labor in the global north, see Rhacel Salazar Parrenas, Servants of Globalization: Women, Migration, and Domestic Work (Palo Alto, CA: Stanford University Press, 2001); Pierrette Hondagneu-Sotelo, Domestica: Immigrant Workers Cleaning and Caring in the Shadows of Affluence (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001); Pei-chia Lan, Global Cinderellas: Migrant Domestics and Newly Rich Employers in Taiwan (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2006); and Helma Lutz, ed., Migration and Domestic Work: A European Perspective on a Global Theme (Burlington, VT: Ashgate Publishing, 2008).

#### 7. Creating a Caring Society

- Joan Tronto, Moral Boundaries: A Political Argument for an Ethic of Care (New York: Routledge, 1993); Diemut Elisabet Bubeck, Care, Gender, and Justice (Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1995); Emily Abel and Margaret Nelson, eds., Circles of Care (Albany: State University of New York Press, 1990); Sara Ruddick, "Care as Labor and Relationship," in Joram G. Haber and Mark S. Halfon, eds., Norms and Values: Essays on the Work of Virginia Held (Lanham, MD: Rowman and Littlefield, 1998), 3–25.
- 2. Ruddick, "Care as Labor and Relationship," 11.
- 3. Ibid., 14; Tronto, Moral Boundaries, 135.
- 4. Barrie Thorne, "Pick-Up Time at Oakdale Elementary School: Work and Family from the Vantage Points of Children," in Rosanna Hertz and Nancy Marshall, eds., Working Families: The Transformation of the American Home (Berkeley: University of California Press, 2001), 354–376.
- Barbara Hobson, "Solo Mothers, Social Policy Regimes, and the Logics of Gender," in Diane Sainsbury, ed., Gendering Welfare States (London: Sage Publications, 1994), 170–187; Francesca M. Cancian and Stacey J. Oliker, Caring and Gender (Thousand Oaks, CA: Pine Forge Press, 2000), 120–121.
- 6. Tronto, Moral Boundaries; Cancian and Oliker, Caring and Gender, 121.
- 7. Cancian and Oliker, Caring and Gender, 116, 120.
- 8. Eva Feder Kittay, "Taking Dependence Seriously: The Family and Medical Leave Act Considered in Light of the Social Organization of Dependency Work and Gender Equality," *Hypatia* 10, no. 1 (Winter 1995): 11.